UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC EN ABITIBI-TÉMISCAMINGUE

## BOREAL AND TEMPERATE TREE SPECIES MIGRATION IN RESPONSE TO CLIMATIC CHANGE: BEYOND THE "CLIMATIC ENVELOPE"

## RAPPORT DE SYNTHÈSE ENVIRONNEMENTALE PRÉSENTÉ COMME EXIGENCE PARTIELLE DU DOCTORAT EN SCIENCES DE L'ENVIRONNEMENT

PAR BENOIT LAFLEUR

AOÛT 2008

#### Abstract

Plant species distribution and plant community composition vary along environmental gradients. At the continental scale, climate plays a major role in determining plant distribution, while at local and regional scales vegetation patterns rely more on edaphic and topographic factors. The projected global warming and alteration of the water regime will influence plant physiology and phenology, and is likely to promote northward migration of forest tree species. However the influence of soil factors on tree species migration remains unknown. The objective of this work is to investigate the effects of soil factors and processes, as mediate by climate change, on the migration of tree species of the boreal and temperate forests of northeastern North America. In addition, because of their importance in shaping tree communities and their possible influence on tree species migration, other biotic and abiotic are considered.

The projected climate change is expected to increase soil temperature and alter water availability, which control many terrestrial biogeochemical processes such as soil respiration, litter decomposition, nutrient mineralization, fine root dynamics, and plant nutrient uptake. Because tree species respond individually to environmental factors, it can then be speculated that altered soil factors will influence different species in different ways. Ultimately, these differences could be translated in different colonization abilities and migration rates, which will likely alter current tree communities. Furthermore, other biotic and abiotic factors such as genetic adaptation, disturbance regime, habitat fragmentation, and competition are known to influence tree species establishment and tree community composition.

Considering the broad tolerance of most tree species to soil factors, soils should not represent major constraint for the northward shift of populations located at the southern limit or at the center of their distribution range. For populations located at the northern limit of their distribution range, short-distance (e.g. <10 km) migration should be possible as soil factors do not vary much over these distances, while long-distance (e.g. >100 km) migration, could be constrained by soil factors that prevent seed germination and seedling establishment. Because the presence of soil is a prerequisite for the establishment of

trees, the absence of soil or its low development may be the most important factor constraining the establishment of trees in the tundra, along with climate variables and genetic adaptation. The relative importance of soil factors should thus be high in the tundra. In contrast, in the boreal and temperate forests because soils are already developed, soil relative importance for tree establishment should be lower. In these last biomes, other factors, such as competition and disturbance regime should be as important for tree species migration. The migration of tree species is thus highly probable within the area currently occupied by the boreal and temperate forest, but will be restricted to the more favorable sites in the tundra because of the absence of extended soils. However, during pedogenesis, soils may develop properties that can be favorable or detrimental for some plant species. For instance, podzols of boreal forests are generally low in nutrient content compared to hardwood forest brunisols. Thus, nutrient-demanding species typical of hardwood forests may not be able to thrive in podzols following their establishment. Moreover, some parent materials may lead to the development of soils, such as serpentine, which support unique type of vegetation. Locally or regionally, such irreversible soil development processes may hinder tree migration in response to climate change. Thus, while climate change has the potential to improve soil conditions for plant growth, this forcing will have cope with soil properties inherited from slow pedogenic processes that started at the end of the last ice age and that are still in progress today. These antagonistic forces are likely to slow down potential tree migration in response to climate change.

### Contents

| 1.0 Introduction  |
|---|
| 2.0 Past, current, and future response of vegetation to climate change  |
| 2.1 Response of boreal and temperate tree species to past global warming4   |
| 2.2 Impacts of recent global warming on boreal and temperate tree species   |
| 2.3 Projected impacts of global warming on boreal and temperate tree species  |
| 3.0 Soil limits to plant growth and distribution  |
| 3.1 Soil pedogenesis  |
| 3.2 Humus forms   |
| 4.0 Responses of soil factors and processes to projected climatic change  |
| 5.0 Response of tree species to altered soil factors as mediated by climate change28  |
| 5.1 Migration from the boreal forest to the tundra  |
| 5.2 Migration from the temperate to the boreal forests  |
| 5.3 Differential migratory response between northern and southern populations33   |
| 6.0 Differential responses of tree species to elevated CO <sub>2</sub> and tree migration as influenced by other biotic and abiotic factors |
| 7.0 Conclusion  |
| References  |
| Appendix I  |

#### **1.0 Introduction**

It has been long recognized that plant species distribution and plant community composition vary along environmental gradients (Allen and Hoekstra, 1990; Levin, 1992). Furthermore, several community and landscape studies have linked species responses to environmental gradients at different spatial scales (Raisa, 1999; Hollingsworth et al., 2006). At the continental scale, climate plays the largest role in determining plant distribution and community composition, (Woodward, 1987; Neilson, 1995; Box et al., 1999), while at the local and regional scales vegetation patterns rely more on edaphic and topographic factors (Ertsen et al., 1995; Iverson et al., 1997). However, at all scales, temperature and the balance between precipitation and evapotranspiration are particularly important, as they largely control the rate of biological and chemical reactions. For instance, both plant net primary productivity (NPP) and microbial decomposition of organic matter are temperature- and moisture-dependent (Hobbie, 1996; Moore et al., 1999; Nemani et al., 2003).

According to the most recent report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, warming of the climate system is unequivocal (IPCC, 2007). Most of the globally observed increase in average temperatures since the mid-20<sup>th</sup> century is attributed to the anthropogenic emission of greenhouse gases. Since ca. 1850 the global atmospheric concentrations of carbon dioxide  $(CO_2)$ , methane  $(CH_4)$ , and nitrous oxide  $(N_2O)$  have increased markedly as a result of human activities and now exceed pre-industrial values over the past 650 000 years (IPCC, 2007). For instance, CO<sub>2</sub> concentration increased by 31% (from 278 ppm pre-industrial values to 383 ppm in 2007), and that of CH<sub>4</sub> by 150% (from 700 ppm to 1745 ppm). Due to the radiative forcing of these greenhouse gases, world surface temperatures have increased by 0.74°C between 1906 and 2005, and are projected to rise by between 1.1 and 6.4 °C by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century (IPCC, 2007). Even if greenhouse gas concentrations were to be stabilized, anthropogenic warming is projected to continue for centuries due to the timescales associated with climate processes and feedbacks, and to the atmospheric lifetime of the greenhouse gases ( $CO_2 > 1$  000 years, CH<sub>4</sub> ~ 12 years; IPCC, 2007). Thus, both past and future anthropogenic CO<sub>2</sub> emissions are susceptible to continue to contribute to global warming for more than a millennium. In northeastern North America, warming is projected to be somewhere between 3-4°C and precipitation is projected to increase by 10-20% by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century (IPCC, 2007). The warming is expected to be largest in winter, and snow season length and snow depth are expected to decrease, except in the northern part of the boreal forest where maximum snow depth is likely to increase.

According to many scientists, the increase in atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentration and the concomitant warming and modifications of the water regime will, in all likelihood, influence plant physiology (Keeling et al., 1996; Myneni et al., 1997; Cannell, 1998) and phenology (Olszyk et al., 1998; Raulier and Bernier, 2000; Delbart et al., 2008), and modify the future range and dynamics of many plant species and ecosystems (Emanuel et al., 1985; Overpeck et al., 1991; Rizzo and Wiken, 1992; Hansen et al., 2001; Neilson et al., 2005; Hamann and Wang, 2006; McKenney et al., 2007). Changes in physiology, phenology, and distribution of individual plant species will inevitably alter competitive and other interactions between species, with consequent feedbacks to local abundance and community composition. Moreover, it is also likely that some species will become extinct (Thomas et al., 2004), either as a direct result of physiological stress or via interactions with other species. These extinctions could possibly reduce the functional resilience of ecosystems in response to altered environmental conditions and have consequences for ecosystem functions such as carbon storage capacity (Thomas et al., 2004). Recent analyses of long-term data sets indicate that some tree species are already responding to the recent anthropogenic climate change, especially at the northern treeline of the boreal forest (Payette and Filion, 1985; MacDonald et al., 1998; Lloyd and Fastie, 2003; Gamache and Payette, 2005; Caccianiga and Payette, 2006).

Furthermore, it is widely accepted that projected global warming is susceptible to impact soil factors and processes, such as litter decomposition (Hobbie, 1996) and N mineralization (MacDonald et al., 1995). In turn, these modifications are susceptible to influence plant migration.

Although temperature and precipitation are often regarded as being the major factors determining plant species and ecosystem distributions, other factors such as dispersal ability, competition, predation, disturbance regime, and rate of genetic adaptation are also considered important. Despite the fact that these factors are acknowledged to have the potential to influence the success of species migration (e.g. McKenney et al., 2007), they are rarely included in models that simulate the effects of climate change on plant species migration. Similarly, although soil factors, such as nutrient and water availability, are known to influence seed germination, seedling survivorship and growth, and hence the probability of successful colonization of a plant species, soils are overlooked in most models simulating plant species migration.

Considering that projected climatic changes are (i) expected to promote northward migration of forest tree species and communities, and (ii) will in all likelihood modify soil biochemical properties, the main objective of this synthesis is to investigate how soil biochemical properties will respond to global warming and altered water regime, and how these soil alterations could influence the migration of tree species across several biomes of northeastern North America (i.e. from the boreal forest to the tundra, and from the temperate forest to the boreal forest). In addition, because of their importance in shaping tree communities and their likely influence on tree species migration and establishment, other biotic and abiotic factors, including atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>, will also be considered. I will first review tree migration in response to past, recent, and projected climate change. Then, I will review how soils currently limit tree species distribution. Next, I will review the responses of soil factors and processes to projected climate change, and then the potential responses of tree species to altered soil properties as mediated by climatic change. Finally, I will discuss the potential migratory responses of trees to other biotic and abiotic factors. Although this work focuses on the migration of trees in response to climate change in northeastern North America, results from studies held in Scandinavia and Alaska will be used to exemplify the views supported by this work.

#### 2.0 Past, current, and future response of vegetation to climate change

#### 2.1 Response of boreal and temperate tree species to past global warming

The last ice age, the Wisconsin, began about 100 000 BP, and glaciers expanded to reach their maximum 18 000 to 20 000 BP. At its maximum, the ice sheet extended over half of North America, from the Canadian Rockies, across the northern plains, to southern New England. The region immediately south of the ice sheet was dryer and cooler than today (Webb, 1988), and was occupied by the arctic tundra, boreal and deciduous forests arranged in sequence farther to the south. The Wisconsin ended at the start of the Holocene (ca. 12 000 BP) with a sudden and rapid warming that melted the ice sheet in a few thousand years (Dyke and Prest, 1987; Vincent and Prest, 1987). The increasing global temperature and retreating ice sheet then initiated a period of rapid adjustment of species ranges to new prevailing climatic conditions. Based on pollen and plant macrofossils (e.g. seeds, fruits, leaves, twigs and wood) preserved in sediments found in wetlands, peatlands and lakes, several authors have reported evidence of past migration of trees.

As early as 15 000 years ago, changes began in what is now southeastern U.S., where boreal species were replaced by hardwood species (Webb, 1988). Spruce (*Picea* spp.) moved into the tundra, and tundra species established where the retreating ice sheet left newly exposed soils. *Picea* spp. were rapidly migrating into the tundra and became established in parts of the Great Lakes region only a few years after glacial retreat (Webb, 1988). In New England, however, where the melting of the ice sheet was very rapid, ca. 2000 years elapsed between the time the ice left and spruce arrived (Davis et al., 1980). Species identifications based on pollen morphology (Watts, 1979; Birks and Peglar, 1980) suggest that white spruce (*Picea glauca*) established first, followed by black spruce (*Picea mariana*), and in the East, by red spruce (*Picea rubens*). Pollen records suggest that the spruce forests were then open, similar to the forest-tundra region north of the boreal forest in Quebec.

Thus, most of the tree species now found in the North American boreal forest was able to track the warming trend of the Holocene. Some species like black spruce, eastern larch

(*Larix laricina*), and balsam poplar (*Populus balsamea*) were able to develop widespread populations during that period (Jackson et al., 1997), so that they are now among the tree species that show the northernmost range (Burns and Honkala, 1990; Thompson et al., 1999). Paleoecological records show that, south of the Laurentian ice sheet, *Picea* spp. were abundant and widespread and reached their current northern range limit about 3 000 years ago (Jackson et al., 1997). According to Davis (1983), balsam fir (Abies balsamea) reached southern Quebec around 10 000 BP, while white pine (Pinus strobus) reached its current northern limit in Quebec about 9 000 years ago. Deciduous species reached southern Quebec a few thousand years later (e.g. Quercus spp. 7 000 BP; Fagus grandifolia 6 000 BP; Ulmus spp. 8 000 BP). Adjustments to changing climates have continued to the present, with the westward expansion of several species (e.g. white pine) in the last 2000 to 3000 years in response to increased precipitation (Jacobson, 1979). Similarly, the American beech (F. grandifolia) has expanded 70 km westward in upper Michigan within the last 500 years in response to climatic changes associated with the Little Ice Age (ca. 1300 to 1850; McLachlan et al., 2005). Holocene pollen records thus show an increase through time in the number of tree genera present in northern North America. The increase in diversity was caused by successive immigrations of trees moving northward behind the retreating glacier. According to these records, tree species moved at different rates, reinforcing Gleason's (1926) idea of individualistic view of plant succession and chance combinations of species assemblages.

Therefore, numerous studies have shown that tree species both typical of present temperate and boreal forests have been able to track past global warming by rapid migration. It is estimated that some species have been able to migrate as fast as 10-100 km/century during the Holocene warming (McLachlan and Clark, 2004; McLachlan et al., 2005). Our current knowledge of seed dispersal mechanisms and current observations of seed dispersal distances, often not extending beyond the edge of the tree and rarely exceeding 100 m, cannot explain such rapid migration rates. It is often suggested, however, that with the projected warming for the next 100 years, migration rates of over 100 km/century will be required for trees to track future climate change (Malcolm et al., 2002). Thomas et al. (2004) and Hansen et al. (2006) suggest that species which will be

unable to migrate fast enough could become extinct. The discrepancy between our knowledge of past migration rates with current observations gave rise to extensive debates and research to resolve what is termed as the Reid's paradox (Clark et al., 1998). Many studies have shown that various mechanisms, like long-distance seed dispersal by wind and animals, or the existence of isolated populations near the ice sheets during the last glacial period (Kullman, 1995, 2002a, 2004) could explain the rapid migration rates observed in the paleoecological records.

Although none of the paleoecological studies cited above mention soil factors or processes as having had influence on tree establishment, it can be speculated that following the retreat of the glacier, soil factors were not constraining seed germination and seedling establishment, allowing for rapid colonization of newly available sites and for rapid species migration. It can also be speculated that colonization and migration were facilitated by the absence of competition for habitats resources. Thus, it can be hypothesized that following the retreat of the glacier at the end of the last ice age, adaptation to cold climate and dispersal capacity were the main factors constraining plant colonization and species migration.

#### 2.2 Impacts of recent global warming on boreal and temperate tree species

Ecotones, i.e., transition areas between two adjacent ecological communities, are sensitive to climate variations (Loehle, 2000; Goldblum and Rigg, 2005). In these areas, the projected climate change is susceptible to cause detectable shifts in species composition, whereas in the middle of a broad forest zone such changes might not occur. Because northern treeline ecosystems (i.e., the transition zone between the boreal forest and the tundra) are sensitive to changes in climatic conditions, several authors have used these ecosystems as proxies of biotic changes in response to global warming (e.g. Kullman, 1998, 2001, 2002b; Gamache and Payette, 2004). Thus, several studies have shown that at the end of the Little Ice Age (ca. 1850), northern treelines of North America and Eurasia began migrating poleward in response to warmer temperatures. In Canada, Payette and Filion (1985) and Caccianiga and Payette (2006) showed that the white spruce treeline along the east coast of Hudson Bay expanded significantly during

the last 100 years in response to recent climatic warming. Lloyd and Fastie (2003) found similar results for white spruce in Alaska, concluding that the recent shift in the location of the forest-tundra border was a response to recent warming. In northern Quebec, Gamache and Payette (2005) showed along elevational transects that black spruce treelines from the southern forest-tundra moved northward through the establishment of seed-origin spruce, while those from the northern forest-tundra rose through height growth of stunted spruce. Similarly, Johnstone and Chapin (2003) recently found that the lodgepole pine (P. contorta) was still expanding northward in central Yukon, demonstrating that this species is not in equilibrium with current climate. In Eurasia, Kharuk et al. (2005) showed that the Siberian pine (*P. sibirica*) and birches (*Betula* spp.) were penetrating into a zone traditionally occupied by two larch species (L. gmelinii and L. sibirica) in response to climatic change during the past three decades. Similarly, Kullman (1998, 2001, 2002b) showed that treelines in the Swedish Scandes responded positively to recent global warming with upward and northward tree species invasion into the tundra. Finally, several other authors have linked the recent warming with increased tree density or tree growth at the treeline (Morin and Payette, 1984; MacDonald et al., 1998; Gamache et Payette, 2004).

While several studies have focused on the transition at the treeline, surprisingly few specifically addressed the effects of recent climate change on the transition zones between forested areas, e.g. between boreal coniferous and mixedwood forests or between boreal mixedwood and temperate deciduous forests. Reasons that might explain the lack of studies in these areas include (i) the slow and gradual changes in climatic conditions, (ii) the difficulty to observe range shift because of the complex structure of forested ecosystems compared to treeline ecosystems, (iii) slow demographic rates and limited dispersal, (iv) natural disturbances and succession that could mask range shifts due to climatic variations, and (v) the complexity of inter- and intraspecific interactions that could hide the effects of recent climate change on species range. However, montane ecosystems provide an ideal environment for observing shifts in forest distribution in response to climate change because of steep climatic gradients across elevation, which in many respects are comparable to latitudinal climatic gradients, but with clear boundaries

between forest types that may facilitate detection of range shifts (Diaz et al., 2003). In that respect, in 2004 Beckage et al. (2008) resurveyed plots established in 1964 along elevation transects in the Green Mountains of Vermont, U.S., to examine whether a shift had occurred in the location of the transition zone between the northern hardwood and boreal forests. They found an increase in dominance of hardwood species and a concomitant decrease in boreal species within the transition zone. Using aerial photographs and satellite imagery, they found an estimated 91- to 119-m upslope shift in the upper limits of the northern hardwood-boreal transition zone from 1962 to 2005. This shift was consistent with a 1.1°C increase in annual temperature, along with a 34% increase in precipitation. They concluded that the upslope shift they observed was the result of climate-driven shifts in competitive balance between hardwood and boreal species in the transition zone in conjunction with increased canopy turnover.

As one may argue, the above-cited observations do not exclude that these recent range expansions may only represent the most recent phase of Holocene tree migration. However, these observations of recent, directional shifts at the northern treelines are consistent with expectations of species migration in response to climatic warming, and offer further support to the idea that tree species will in all likelihood migrate poleward in response to projected climate change.

#### 2.3 Projected impacts of global warming on boreal and temperate tree species

Computer model simulation has been extensively used in the recent years to forecast migration rates of tree species and to predict future forest composition. These simulations indicate that, in response to climatic warming and changes in water balance, plant species and communities from the boreal and temperate forests are likely to experience longer growing seasons (Chuine et al., 2000; Goldblum and Rigg, 2005) and modified disturbance regime (Flannigan et al., 1998; Stocks et al., 1998; Flannigan et al., 2001; Bergeron et al., 2004). In response to global warming, simulations also anticipate significant shifts in plant species ranges (Overpeck et al., 1991; Iverson and Prasad, 1998; McKenney et al., 2007). However, the rate at which current climate change is occurring is deemed unprecedented (IPCC, 2007). For this reason, there is concern that the extent

of the range shifts will surpass the dispersal capacity of many species, especially when considering habitat fragmentation (Schwartz, 1993; Dyer, 1994).

Using general circulation models (GCM), Overpeck et al. (1991) predicted that climate change could lead to significant vegetation change. The array of the genera they simulated were likely to be displaced northward by at least 100 km, and in some cases (e.g. Picea spp.), by as much as 1000 km. Their results suggest that spruce and northern pine (i.e. P. strobus, P. banksiana and P. resinosa) populations in the eastern U.S. could decline in abundance because of a northward shift of their southern range limit. In parallel, southern oaks (Quercus spp.) and pine populations are expected to move northward by as much as 500 km because of local drying, while the area of greatest abundance of birches could change significantly. Thus, in eastern U.S., areas now dominated by mixed conifer-hardwood forests could become increasingly deciduous. Such range shifts would also change the composition of the eastern Canadian boreal forest which would become more pine-rich than at present. Furthermore, Overpeck et al.'s (1991) simulation indicates that the area now occupied by tundra vegetation would decrease where simulated warming favors the expansion of tree populations. Therefore, according to Overpeck et al. (1991) in the absence of altered forest disturbance rates, barriers to seed dispersal, or soil limitations, vegetation change is likely to reach the simulated doubled CO<sub>2</sub> patterns within 300 to 500 years. These results support paleoecological observations that biome compositions will not remain constant as plant taxa respond individualistically to future climate change.

Similarly, assessing the sensitivity of Canadian biomes to climatic change, Rizzo and Wiken (1992) showed that climate change under a 2 X  $CO_2$  scenario resulted in major shifts in boundaries between biomes. For instance, the temperate forest expanded in the eastern boreal forest, while the arctic tundra was displaced by the subarctic tundra in the west but not in northern Quebec. Instead, the subarctic tundra in northern Quebec was replaced by the boreal forest which shifted northward. Rizzo and Wiken (1992) also indicated that beyond climatic factors, ecological assemblages are dependent upon site factors such as soil texture and fertility, water availability, slope, aspect, and elevation.

They concluded that it cannot be assumed that climatic change would result in extensive shift of species to new suitable areas because (*i*) a lag would likely occur before vegetation and soils mirror the new prevailing climate, and (*ii*) adjacent geomorphology and physiography may not be favorable for the establishment of migrating species. Therefore, according to Rizzo and Wiken (1992), transformation of the current biomes should not be instantaneous because soils will remain relatively unchanged for a long period of time, which would limit the establishment and growth of species following dispersal.

Likewise, in a series of studies predicting the distribution of over 70 tree species following climate change in the eastern United States, Iverson and Prasad (1998, 2002) concluded that several species now occurring in the temperate or boreal forests would show range expansion and/or shifts (Table 1). For example, balsam fir, sugar maple (*Acer saccharum*) and yellow birch (*Betula alleghaniensis*) were expected to migrate north, showing an important range decline in the eastern U.S. Other species (e.g. *Ulmus americanus, Acer rubrum*, and *Acer saccharinum*), however, are expected to show little change in their current range. Moreover, their results suggest that some species (e.g. *Carya tomentosa, Celtis laevigata, Cercis canadensis* and *Diospyros virginiana*) currently absent in Canada or present only in southernmost Ontario could become established in eastern Canada in a near future. They concluded, however, that historic rates of migration (~10-50km/100 years) will not likely occur with current fragmented habitat.

| Species                            | Area |  |
|------------------------------------|------|--|
| Abies balsamea <sup>1</sup>        | -    |  |
| Acer rubrum                        | 0    |  |
| Acer saccharinum                   | 0    |  |
| Acer saccharum <sup>1</sup>        | -    |  |
| Betula alleghaniensis <sup>1</sup> | -    |  |
| Betula papyrifera <sup>1</sup>     | -    |  |
| Caprinus carolina                  | +    |  |
| Carya cordiformis                  | -    |  |
| Carya ovata                        | 0    |  |
| Fagus grandifolia                  | -    |  |
| Fraxinus americana                 | -    |  |
| Pinus resinosa <sup>1</sup>        | -    |  |
| Pinus strobus                      | +    |  |
| Populus deltoids                   | +    |  |
| Populus grandidentata <sup>1</sup> | -    |  |
| Populus tremuloides <sup>1</sup>   | -    |  |
| Quercus rubra                      | -    |  |
| Thuja occidentalis                 | -    |  |
| Tilia americana                    | -    |  |
| Tsuga canadensis                   | -    |  |
| Ulmus americana                    | 0    |  |

Table 1. Predicted species potential area change in the U.S. -: area decrease, 0: no change, +: area increase (after Iverson and Prasad, 1998)

<sup>1</sup> species projected to become absent from the United States.

Finally, McKenney et al. (2007) used GCMs and species current climatic envelopes (CE) - which related species boundaries to macroscale climatic variables such as temperature and precipitation (Hampe and Petit, 2005) - to predict the potential impacts of climate change on the distribution of North American trees. They concluded that the mean centers of future CEs were predicted to shift northward between 3.0 and 6.4 degrees latitude (i.e., 330 and 700 km) on average (Table 2). Their simulation predicted that by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century the CE of most of species modeled would shift into northern Ontario and Quebec. For example, the sugar maple CE is projected to shift north between 3.3 and 8.7 degrees, and that of the yellow birch between 3.9 and 8.2 degrees (Table 2). As found by Iverson and Prasad (1998; 2002), several of the species modeled (e.g. *Q. palustris, B. nigra*, and *Liriodendron tulipifera*) are projected to expand their range into southern Canada by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century.

| Species               | Northward shift in climate envelope |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|
|                       | latitude (degrees)                  |
| Alnus rhombifolia     | 9.7                                 |
| Tilia americana       | 9.2                                 |
| Salix nigra           | 9.0                                 |
| Acer saccharum        | 8.9                                 |
| Ostrya virginiana     | 8.7                                 |
| Acer saccharinum      | 8.7                                 |
| Quercus rubra         | 8.7                                 |
| Prunus serotina       | 8.5                                 |
| Ulmus rubra           | 8.4                                 |
| Fraxinus americana    | 8.4                                 |
| Quercus alba          | 8.4                                 |
| Betula alleghaniensis | 8.2                                 |
| Pinus strobus         | 8.2                                 |
| Populus deltoids      | 8.2                                 |
| Juglans nigra         | 8.2                                 |
| Juglans cinerea       | 8.1                                 |
| Celtis occidentalis   | 8.0                                 |
| Quercus palustris     | 7.9                                 |
| Quercus macrocarpa    | 7.9                                 |
| Betula nigra          | 7.8                                 |

Table 2. The 20 North American tree species with the largest projected shifts in latitude (after McKenney et al., 2007).

Furthermore, there is concern about the effects of habitat fragmentation on species dispersal in response to climate change. Indeed, fragmented habitats could give rise to many remote areas which may become climatically suitable but beyond the dispersal capacity of many species, consequently reducing potential colonization of those remote habitats. Several other authors (e.g. Schwartz, 1993; Iverson et al., 1999; Schwartz et al., 2001) suggested migration rates of 1-10 km per century to be the maximum future rates in highly fragmented habitats. This is alarming, especially if long-distance dispersal events have significantly lesser effects on the projections of future migration into highly fragmented forests compared to migration rates in fully forested situations. According to Walther et al. (2002), increased extinction risks due to future global warming and accelerated by habitat loss and fragmentation are expected.

In the studies cited above, assessments of future distribution change are based on the climate envelope approach that relates species distribution to some *a priori* selection of climatic variables that are intended as indicators of the true underlying physiological or

biophysical limits on species distribution. Although, non-climatic factors such as dispersal, competition, and disturbance regime could also influence species migration, these factors are systematically omitted in models simulating the impact of climate change on plant distribution. In addition, despite the fact that soil factors are of utmost importance to plant establishment and growth, and that modelers recognize their potential to influence the success of plant migration and establishment (e.g. McKenney et al., 2007), soil factors are almost systematically omitted in models simulating the effects of climate change on plant migration. Hence, the following sections will focus on the effects of climate change on soil biochemical properties and root systems, and then on the potential response of North American temperate and boreal tree species to changes in soil properties as mediated by climate change. But first, I will briefly review how soil factors and processes currently limit plant distribution.

#### 3.0 Soil limits to plant growth and distribution

The type of vegetation covering a region depends on several environmental factors, among which soil is of utmost importance. Indeed, soil provides plants with a medium for growth and supplies them with nutrients (Aber and Melillo, 1991). Hence, the nutrient status of an ecosystem's soil (in combination with pH, moisture and aeration) limits plant growth and has the potential to influence species distribution and community composition (Shaver and Chapin, 1980; Roberts and Wuest, 1999; Shaver et al., 2001). But what is soil? What constitutes it and how is it formed?

#### 3.1 Soil pedogenesis

Soil is the unconsolidated mineral or organic material lying at the surface of the earth that serves as a natural medium for the growth of land plants, and that has been subjected to the effects environmental factors (SSSA, 2001). Indeed, during pedogenesis, i.e. soil development, soil physico-chemical properties are influenced by several environmental factors. These factors, also known as "state factors", include climate; living organisms; parent material; topography; and time (Figure 1; Jenny, 1994).



Figure 1: Factors influencing soil development (adapted from Jenny, 1994).

Climate plays a very important role in the genesis of a soil. On the global scale, there is a correlation between major soil types and climatic variables (Aber and Melillo, 1991; Brady and Weil, 2004), i.e. with temperature and precipitation regime. While temperature has a direct influence on the weathering of bedrock to produce mineral particles, moisture availability promotes the weathering of bedrock and sediments, and chemical reactions (Pidwirny, 2006). The availability of moisture also has an influence on soil pH and the decomposition of organic matter (Knoepp and Vose, 2007; Voroney, 2007). At regional and local scales, climate becomes less important in soil formation (Pidwirny, 2006). Instead, pedogenesis is more influenced by factors like living organisms, parent material, topography, and time.

Living organisms have a role in a number of processes involved in pedogenesis including organic matter accumulation, profile mixing, and biogeochemical nutrient cycling (Coleman and Wall, 2007; Plante, 2007). Under equilibrium conditions, vegetation and soil are closely linked with each other through nutrient cycling. The cycling of nitrogen and carbon in soils is almost completely controlled by the presence of animals and plants (Coleman and Wall, 2007). Through litterfall and the process of decomposition, organisms add humus and nutrients to the soil which influences soil structure and fertility.

Parent material refers to the rock and mineral materials from which the soils develop. These materials can be derived from residual sediment due to the weathering of bedrock or from sediment transported into an area by way of erosion (Jenny, 1994). The influence of parent material on pedogenesis is usually related to soil texture, soil chemistry, and nutrient cycling. Hence, some parent materials lead to the development of soils that possess unique characteristics that may be favorable or detrimental for some plant species. For instance, some species, such as the eastern white cedar (*Thuja occidentalis*), are associated with lime-rich soil (Burns and Honkala, 1990). Likewise, some species are closely associated with serpentine outcrops. Plant inhabiting these habitats experience drought, heavy metal (such as Cr, Co, and Ni) exposure, and nutrient stress (Kruckeberg, 1984). Important nutrients lacking in serpentine include calcium, potassium, and phosphorous (Kruckeberg, 1984), which are rapidly lost through weathering and leaching. Nitrogen is also scarce due to limited plant growth. Hence, serpentine soils often support fewer species than non serpentine soils (Kruckeberg, 1954). Nonetheless, some plant species, such as *Adiantum viridimontanum* and *Aspidotis densa*, are adapted to thrive on these soils.

Topography generally modifies the development of soil on a local or regional scale. Pedogenesis is primarily influenced by topography's effect on microclimate and drainage. Soils developing on moderate to gentle slopes are often better drained than soils found at the bottom of valleys (Pidwirny, 2006). Good drainage enhances a number of pedogenic processes that are responsible for the development of soil horizons, such as podzolization (Thorn et al., 2001). Steep topographic gradients inhibit the development of soils through the continued removal of surface sediments, i.e. erosion (Jenny, 1994). Furthermore, in the Northern Hemisphere, south-facing slopes tend to be warmer and drier than north-facing slopes (Small and McCarthy, 2002). These differences result in the soils of the two areas being different in terms of depth, texture, biological activity, and soil profile development.

Time influences the temporal consequences of all of the factors described above. Many soil processes become steady state overtime when a soil reaches maturity (Jenny, 1994). Pedogenic processes in young soils are usually under active modification through negative and positive feedback mechanisms in attempt to achieve equilibrium.

These "state factors" interact to influence the pedogenic processes that lead to the formation of the different types of soils found in northeastern North America, such as podzols, brunisols, and gleysols. These types of soils possess distinctive physico-chemical properties that, in combination with other environmental and habitat factors, influence plant growth, species distribution, and community composition (Lomolino et al., 2006).

In eastern North America podzols are typical of cool and moist climates (Pidwirny, 2006). In such climates plant growth may be substantial, but the low temperatures inhibit microbial activity so organic matter accumulates (Clymo et al., 1998; Charman, 2002). As the humus decays organic acids are released and leached through the soil profile by percolating water. The hydrogen ions of these acids tend to replace cations that are important for plant growth, such as calcium, potassium, magnesium and sodium (Brady and Weil, 2004). This process leaves behind a silica-rich soil containing oxidized iron and aluminum compounds, but few cations. Although coniferous forests are typical of podzolic soils, mixedwood and hardwood forests can also be found on podzols (Bérard and Côté, 1996).

Brunisols, which tend to develop in warmer climates that podzols, occur commonly in southern Quebec and Ontario. Compared to podzols, they are generally less acidic, more rich in base cations (Bérard and Côté, 1996), and are found under vegetation types that produce readily decomposable litter, such as maple forests. Thus, brunisols can support plant communities that are more nutrient-demanding than those found on podzols (Aber and Melillo, 1991).

Gleysols, which are typical of clay deposits, are found in ecosystems that are frequently flooded or permanently waterlogged (Pidwirny, 2006). These conditions tend to slow the decomposition of organic matter, which results in low soil fertility. In turn waterlogged conditions and low soil fertility reduce plant growth and the productivity of ecosystems (Charman, 2002). In northeastern North America gleysols are typical of the Clay Belt of northeastern Ontario and northwestern Quebec, and of the St. Lawrence lowlands.

#### 3.2 Humus forms

Another important soil characteristic that may influence the productivity of an ecosystems and species distribution is humus form. Humus form integrates information on soil biological activity, pH, moisture, and nutrient availability (Wilson et al., 2001), all of which are known to influence plant composition and the productivity of ecosystems.

Three forms of humus are generally recognized: mor, moder and mull. Mor humus is primarily found on coarse textured soils under cool and humid climate, or where acidifying vegetation predominates (Brady and Weil, 2004). It is formed of undecomposed or partially decomposed organic matter that is not incorporated into the mineral soil (MNDNR, 2003). It is recalcitrant to decomposition and pedofauna is rare or absent (Table 3). Hence, decomposition is slow and is accomplished primarily by fungi. In mor humus, because calcium is rare, fulvic acids are abundant and are responsible of podzolization. Thus, the pH of mor humus is usually low (<5.0), and the C:N ratio is generally high (>20) (Berg and McClaugherty, 2007). Consequently, these soils are generally of low fertility, and trees rely mainly of organic forms of N for nutrient supply (Schimel and Bennett, 2004). This form of humus is typical of podzols. In northeastern North America, although mor humus is typical of coniferous forests, such as fir or spruce forests, it is also common under hardwood forests, such as beech-maple stands, which produce relatively recalcitrant litter because of high lignin content (Melillo et al., 1982).

| McClaughe     | erty, 2007) | •     |                  |                |                   |                |
|---------------|-------------|-------|------------------|----------------|-------------------|----------------|
| Humus<br>form | pН          | C:N   | Fauna            | Flora          | Organic<br>matter | Mineralization |
|               |             |       |                  |                | decomposition     |                |
| Mull          | ±5.0        | 10-15 | Earthworms       | Bacteria       | Rapid             | Rapid          |
| Moder         | 4.0-5.0     | 15-25 | Arthropods       | Bacteria/Fungi | Moderate          | Slow           |
| Mor           | 3.5-4.5     | >25   | Collembola/Acari | Fungi          | Slow              | Very slow      |

Table 3. Biological and physico-chemical properties of humus forms (adapted from Berg and McClaugherty, 2007).

Moder humus is characteristic of mesic hardwood forests lacking earthworms. It is formed of undecomposed and partially decomposed remains of broad-leaved deciduous forest litter that is shallowly incorporated into the mineral soil (MNDNR, 2003). Decomposition is moderately slow and is accomplished by bacteria and invertebrates (Table 3). It is characterized by the presence of litter (L), fermentation (F), and humus (H) layers. The humus layer gradually grades into the mineral topsoil. The pH is usually low (4.0-5.0) and the C:N ratio typically varies between 15-25 (Berg and McClaugherty, 2007). In eastern North America, this form of humus is typical of brunisols found under yellow birch-sugar maple stands.

Mull humus is formed of well-decomposed organic matter that is mixed deeply into the mineral soil. It is characterized by the presence of a thin litter (L) layer comprised only of remnants from the previous fall and a thick topsoil layer (MNDNR, 2003). Mull is typical of hardwood forest with earthworms, such as sugar maple stands (MNDNR, 2003). In these stands, earthworms are responsible for mixing leaves and humus into the topsoil. Decomposition and mineralization are typically rapid in mull humus. The pH is usually higher ( $\pm$ 5.0) than that of moder and mor, and the C:N ratio varies between 10-15 (Berg and McClaugherty, 2007). This form of humus is generally rich in nutrients, and can support nutrient-demanding plant communities (Walker, 1998). This form of humus is also typical of brunisols.

Thus, we saw that several environmental factors are responsible for soil development, humus formation and soil nutrient status. Soil factors, in combination with climate variables, interact to influence plant growth and community composition, and hence to produce the wide arrays of forest stands found in northeastern North America. Thus, in response to projected climate change, migrating tree species will have to cope with soil properties inherited from slow pedogenic processes that started soon after the retreat of the glaciers at the end of the last ice age, and that are still in progress today. Hence, soil formation is considered to be irreversible, which means that a soil never returns completely to its initial state during its development (Targulian and Krasilnikov, 2007). Only deep erosion (such as may result from glaciations), down to unaltered parent material returns a soil back to the initial stage of its development. However, although the results of soil development are deemed irreversible, climate change has the potential to alter biochemical processes and modify soil properties, at least in the upper part of the

solum, which in turn has the potential to influence ecosystem productivity and species distribution. The following section reviews the possible effects of climate change on soil biochemical factors and processes.

#### 4.0 Responses of soil factors and processes to projected climatic change

It is widely accepted that projected global warming is susceptible to impact soil factors and processes (Goulden et al., 1998; Davidson and Janssens, 2006). For example, in northern latitudes, longer growing seasons are expected to reduce the length and extent of the snow cover period, therefore increasing soil temperature (IPCC, 2007), a factor known to influence the rate of chemical reactions, and impact soil carbon (C) reservoir. In turn, this altered soil C reservoir may result in a positive feedback to the atmosphere, exacerbating the global warming (Cox et al., 2000; Knorr et al., 2005; Davidson and Janssens, 2006).

The relationship between temperature and the rate of chemical reactions was first proposed by Arrhenius in the 1880's (Voroney, 2007). This relationship states that the rates of chemical reaction increase with rising temperature, due to increased molecular interactions. Therefore, soil temperature, along with water availability, is of great biological significance because it controls many terrestrial biogeochemical processes such as soil respiration (i.e., CO<sub>2</sub> emission; Raich and Schlesinger, 1992), litter decomposition (Hobbie, 1996), N mineralization and nitrification (MacDonald et al., 1995), denitrification (Malhi et al., 1990), CH<sub>4</sub> emission (Crill et al., 1988; Crill, 1991; Johnson et al., 1996), fine root dynamics (Gill and Jackson, 2000; Pregitzer et al., 2000; Sullivan et al., 2007), and plant nutrient uptake (BassiriRad et al., 2000; Schmidt et al., 2002). In northern latitudes, these processes may ultimately influence plant growth and alter plant communities (Chapin et al., 1995; Sturm et al., 2001; Sullivan et al., 2007).

Over the last 10 to 15 years, the need for information on the response of ecosystems to altered climate has been addressed by a growing number of temperature-manipulation experiments. These experiments have shown that rates of soil respiration generally increase with warmer temperature (Figure 2; PeterJohn, et al., 1993, 1994; McHale et al.,

1998; Rustad and Fernandez, 1998; Lavigne et al., 2003; Hartley et al., 2007). Soil respiration is the sum of microbial respiration by decomposition of organic matter and root respiration. In the boreal and temperate forest, a large part of soil organic matter is stored in the forest floor as organic matter that is physically unprotected from microbial decomposition. Thus, an increase in soil temperature generally results in greater rates of microbial activity, which in turn results in increased rates of litter decomposition and nutrient mineralization (Domisch et al., 2006; Rinnan et al., 2007). For example, after 2 years of decomposition in a northern hardwood forest, mass remaining of American beech leaf litter was respectively approximately 60, 50 and 42% for ambient, ambient+5°C, and ambient+7.5°C soil temperature treatment (McHale et al., 1998). Interestingly, the decomposition of sugar maple litter was unaffected by the soil temperature treatment. Similarly, after 30 months of decay in soil heated approximately 5 °C above ambient temperature in a spruce-fir forest, mass loss of red spruce litter increased 19% but that of red maple (A. rubrum) was unaffected (Rustad and Fernandez, 1998). In a mixed deciduous forest, PeterJohn et al. (1994) observed that heating the soil by 5°C doubled



Figure 2. Relationship between mean daily  $CO_2$  flux from soil and soil temperature (adapted from Boone et al., 1998).

daily rates of net N mineralization in both mineral soil and forest floor. In an experiment using buried heating cables, Van Cleve et al. (1990) showed that soil heating of black spruce stands significantly increased decomposition of the forest floor which resulted in greater extractable N and P concentrations in the forest floor, higher N concentrations in the soil solution, and elevated spruce needle N, P, and K concentrations. They attributed higher foliar N content to greater nutrient availability from higher rates of decomposition. Similarly, Wickland and Neff (2008) showed that in black spruce stands soil respiration was greater at 20°C than at 10 °C. Thus, as shown above, increased soil temperature can be responsible for higher soil respiration and nutrient mineralization in hardwood, mixedwood, and coniferous forest. Since productivity in temperate (Vitousek et al., 1982; Melillo et al., 1993; Reich et al., 1997; Joshi et al., 2003) and boreal (Van Cleve and Zasada, 1976; Chapin et al., 1986) forest is often limited by the plant N supply, an increase in N availability to plants should increase NPP. Thus, it can be hypothesized that increased soil temperature due to global warming will increase soil nutrient supply. In the boreal forest, increased nutrient availability may therefore promote the growth of nutrient-demanding species already present, or it may facilitate the establishment of more nutrient-demanding hardwood species, such as sugar maple and yellow birch, and promote the conversion of boreal forest communities, dominated by coniferous species, to mixedwood communities.

However, Giardina and Ryan (2000) showed that increasing temperature does not consistently result in increased rates of decomposition in forest soils. Instead, they found that rates of decomposition were constant across a global-scale gradient in mean annual temperature. Hence, their results suggest that rates of decomposition in forest soils are not controlled solely by temperature limitations to microbial activity. Low soil organic matter quality could also be responsible for the limited substrate availability for the microbial biomass, and may limit microbial respiration (Wickland and Neff, 2008). Indeed, forest-derived C consists of lignin-dominated remains and precipitated by-products of plant and microbial residue that are poor carbon sources for microbes. Thus, rates of nutrient mineralization could be slowed down, consequently decreasing the amount of nutrient available for plant growth, and limiting species migration.

Water is another important soil factor regulating biogeochemical processes. It affects the moisture available to organisms as well as soil aeration status, the nature and amount of soluble materials, the osmotic pressure, and the pH of the soil solution (Voroney, 2007). In addition, water ensures the transport of nutrients by mass flow and diffusion. Microbial activity is also strongly dependent upon water availability: too much or too little water reduces microbial respiration (Davidson et al., 1998; Savage and Davidson, 2001; Martin and Bolstad, 2005; Wickland and Neff, 2008), and hence nutrient mineralization (Figure 3; Wang et al., 2004; Knoepp and Vose, 2007). When plant residues are submerged in water for extended periods of the year and availability of oxygen is limited, microbial activity is reduced, which results in slowed biological decay and accumulation of organic matter (Clymo et al., 1998). Where water is nonlimiting, biological activity may depend mainly on temperature, and standard Arrhenius theory can be used to predict temperature effects. But as soils dry, moisture exerts more control upon biological processes than temperature (Martin and Bolstad, 2005; Wickland and Neff, 2008).



Figure 3. Mean % of initial C mineralized versus soil moisture content (adapted from Wickland and Neff, 2008).

Precipitation regimes under the projected climate change differ greatly according to different regions of the world. Where evapotranspiration is expected to exceed precipitation, drought conditions could occur and could result in reduced microbial activity and nutrient mineralization. Similarly, in regions where precipitations are expected to exceed evapotranspiration, reduced soil microbial activity and mineralization rates could result from newly created waterlogged conditions. In turn, nutrient limitation resulting from both drought or waterlogged conditions can impact on forest productivity (Johnston and Williamson, 2005; Simard et al., 2007).

Furthermore, soil water reacts with soil  $CO_2$  to produce carbonic acid, a major weathering agent (Berner, 1992; Drever, 1994). This acid, together with other acids such as sulfuric and nitric acids, are consumed in both cation exchange and mineral dissolution reactions, which acidifies soil (Reuss et al., 1987; Kohler and Hildebrand, 2003; Oh and Richter, 2004). Rainfall can also affect soil pH through the leaching of nutrients such as calcium (Ca) and magnesium (Mg), which are replaced by acidic elements such as aluminum (Al) and iron (Fe) (Voroney, 2007). Thus, with the projected increase in global temperature - which has the potential to increase soil temperature and hence soil respiration - and increase in precipitation over eastern North America, it can be speculated that soil acidity will increase, increasing losses of nutrients (especially Ca and P), and causing a reduction in the availability of nutrients (Likens et al., 1996; Friedland and Miller, 1999; Ouimet et al., 2001). In eastern North America, this reduction in nutrient availability is suspected to contribute to the slower growth of sugar maples (Ouimet and Camiré, 1995; Duchesne et al., 2002; Juice et al., 2006). Similarly, low soil pH has been cited as a hypothesis to explain the location of the boundary between the mixedwood and coniferous forest. Indeed, low soil pH could prevent the establishment of the balsam fir in the coniferous zone, as this species is intolerant of low pH (Béland and Bergeron, 1993; Paré and Bergeron, 1996). However, despite the fact that several authors have reported negative effects of soil acidification on the growth of sugar maple, Fisher and Binkley (2000) consider that pH is seldom a problem for tree nutrition and growth, except on dry sites where high pH and high salt concentrations combine to impair tree growth. In fact, it is recognized that most tree species do well across a wide range of pH values. Thus, for most tree species soil pH may not represent a major challenge for establishment.

Moreover, although predicted changes in atmospheric  $CO_2$  are small compared to the relatively high  $CO_2$  concentrations in the pore space of soils, increased atmospheric  $CO_2$  is susceptible to influence nutrient availability through altered mineralization (Lipson et al., 2005). Indeed, effects of elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$  on soil microbial organisms could be mediated by plant root production and exudation (Zak et al., 2000). In response to elevated  $CO_2$ , microbial biomass and activity have thus been observed to decrease (Diaz et al., 1993), increase (Williams et al., 2000), or remain unchanged (Randlett et al., 1996). In turn, these modifications in microbial biomass and activity are susceptible to influence the decomposition of soil organic matter and N mineralization/immobilization, and consequently the amount of nutrient available for plant growth (Figure 4). Thus, long-term primary production response to elevated  $CO_2$  depends on soil nitrogen (N) mineralization. Despite much effort, it is still uncertain how elevated  $CO_2$  affects long-term soil N dynamics.



Figure 4. Illustration of the relationships between plant and microbial activity in terrestrial ecosystems, and the potential for these relationships to be altered by elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$ . Plant production is often limited by N made available by the decomposition of organic matter in soil. At the same time, the growth and maintenance of soil microorganisms is controlled by the amount and type of organic compounds entering soil via plant litter production. If elevated  $CO_2$  alters the amount of energy available for microbial growth in soil, it also has the potential to alter the microbial demand for N (i.e. microbial immobilization) and decrease the amount of inorganic N available for plant uptake (after Zak et al., 2000).

Along with biological effects on microbial respiration and nutrient mineralization, soil temperature and water availability influence nutrient uptake through direct effects on the growth and physiology of plant root system (McMichael and Burke, 1998; Joslin et al., 2000; Pregitzer et al., 2000; Pregitzer and King, 2005). Usually, root growth begins at low, limiting temperature, and growth rate increases with rising temperature to an optimum (Figure 5). Then, root growth declines with further increasing temperature. Root responses to increasing soil temperature are common for tree species, such as white oak (Q. alba) (Teskey and Hinckley, 1981), trembling aspen (P. tremuloides), jack pine (P. banksiana) and black spruce (Steele et al., 1997). Possible mechanisms for enhanced root growth in warmer soils include: source-sink relationships between above- and belowground plant parts (Day et al., 1991; Landhaüsser et al., 1996; Schwarz et al., 1997), greater production of growth hormones (Atkin et al, 1973; Bowen, 1991; Kramer and Boyer, 1995), and increased rates of enzymatic reactions and cell divisions (Larcher, 1995; Taiz and Zeiger, 2006). Root vertical distribution is also influenced by soil temperature due to direct effect on growth, and to indirect effects on the availability of nutrient and water (Pregitzer and King, 2005). This is particularly important in harsh environments such as tundra where the depth to which root can grow is limited by permafrost. Finally, it is well known that roots proliferate where resource availability is high (Pregitzer et al., 1993). Thus, when water is not limiting, roots proliferate near the surface of the soil where higher temperatures do not limit growth and accelerate rates of nutrient mineralization. It can therefore be hypothesized that increased soil temperature due to global warming has the potential to increase root growth rates which could in turn facilitate the establishment of migrating tree species.



Figure 5. Root growth response to soil temperature (adapted from Kaspar and Bland, 1992).

Root nutrient uptake is also influenced by the control that soil temperature and water exert on root physiology. Indeed, several studies have suggested that rates of nutrient uptake increase with increasing temperature (Chapin, 1974a,b; BassiriRad, 2000). However, the mechanisms explaining this relation are not well understood. Nevertheless, it is known that root respiration increases with rising soil temperature in part because enhanced photosynthesis provides more energy for active transport (Atkin et al., 2000). Higher rates of root respiration result in higher concentrations of CO<sub>2</sub> in soil solution, which favors ion exchange at the surface of soil particles, releasing nutrients which can be taken up by plant roots (Larcher, 1995). However, increased soil respiration results in increased carbonic acid in the soil solution which can decrease soil pH. In turn, this increase in soil acidity has the potential to affect the availability and uptake of nutrients (Marschner, 1995). Properties of the cell membranes also change with soil temperature, affecting nutrient uptake. At low soil temperature, there is a decrease in water uptake caused by higher viscosity of water and reduced permeability of cell membranes, which increase resistance to water movement within the root (Figure 6; Kramer and Boyer, 1995; Wan et al., 2001). Therefore, it can be speculated that increased soil temperature has the potential to increase cell membrane permeability and enhance water and nutrient uptake.



Figure 6. Relative viscosity of water and relative resistance for water flow through roots at low soil temperatures (adapted from Wan et al., 2001).

The above considerations emphasize the complexity of the influence that soil temperature and water availability exert on soil factors and processes, such as nutrient availability and plant growth, and illustrate the difficulty to generalize about the multiple, interacting processes occurring in the soil. For instance, although the projected global warming may increase nutrient mineralization (and potentially nutrient availability) through increased microbial activity, increased precipitation and soil  $CO_2$ , could enhance nutrient losses through leaching and cation exchange. Nevertheless, it remains clear that the projected climate change has the potential to alter soil temperature and water regime, and hence soil processes and plant growth. At least for northeastern North America, it seems that the possible modifications to soil physico- and biochemical properties and processes due to projected climate change has the potential to be beneficial for tree growth and the establishment of migrating species. Because tree species respond individually to environmental factors, it can then be speculated that altered soil factors will influence different species in different ways. Ultimately, these differences could be translated in different colonization abilities and migration rates, which will likely alter current tree communities.

#### 5.0 Response of tree species to altered soil factors as mediated by climate change

As one considers the wide distribution range of temperate and boreal tree species, it appears evident that not only are these species adapted to a wide range of climatic conditions, but also, as soil factors are partly controlled by climate, to a wide range of soil conditions. However, it should be kept in mind that it is the local adaptations of its different populations that give a species its ability to thrive under various climate regimes and soil conditions. Therefore, in response to climate change and altered soil factors, it seems likely that southern populations of a given species could respond differently to the modification of soil factors or could respond to a different set of soil factors than northern populations. Thus, a species' response to altered soil conditions as mediated by climate change are likely to be various and complex. This section will give an insight of possible responses of some temperate and boreal tree species to altered soil conditions and climate.

It is reasonable to believe that at the end of the last ice age, soon after the retreat of the ice sheath, plants established onto uncolonized glacial deposits. Slowly, soils began to develop in response to climate, topography, and biological factors (i.e., plants and soil microorganisms), and so did plant communities. In contrast, unless massive forest dieoff, species that will migrate in the boreal and temperate forests in response to climate change will have to establish on sites that are already colonized by plants, and thus will have to cope with competition for habitat resources. In addition, these migrating species will have to cope with soils that are already developed and that possess properties that may not be suitable for their establishment. For instance, podzols of boreal forests are generally low in nutrient content compared to hardwood forest brunisols (Aber and Melillo, 1991; Bérard and Côté, 1996). Thus, nutrient-demanding species typical of hardwood forests may not be able to thrive in podzols following their establishment. Moreover, some parent materials may lead to the development of soils, such as serpentine, which support unique type of vegetation. Therefore, the colonization of a new habitat by a plant species could be constrained by factors related to soil and biotic interactions.

As shown by numerous authors, soil properties have the potential to influence plants in many ways, especially during their establishment phase. Indeed, the nature of the microsite (e.g. mineral vs. organic soil), and its physico-chemical properties such as temperature, water and nutrient availability, and pH are important soil factors influencing seed germination and seedling establishment (Grossnickle, 2000; Spittlehouse and Stathers, 1990). For example, the establishment of a species into a new habitat can be constrained by the inability of its seeds to germinate because of inadequate soil moisture (Ammer et al., 2002) or allelopathic interactions (Zackrisson and Nilsson, 1992). In addition, soil temperature is a primary factor limiting growth during the early part of a plant's establishment phase (Grossnickle, 2000; Danby and Hik, 2007). As shown above, soil temperature places stress on plants by affecting their water movement capability, gas exchange, and subsequent root growth. This in turn affects seedling growth and survival. In some cold climates, a dense canopy may keep soil temperature so low that it delays germination and slows up seedling development (Stathers and Spittlehouse, 1990; Groot et al., 1997). However, removal of the forest cover may result in increases in soil temperature to lethal levels for germination and seedling growth (Fisher and Binkley, 2000). Finally, once established, seedlings must find sufficient amounts of nutrients in order to survive, grow, and reproduce (Grossnickle, 2000). Therefore, several soil factors have the potential to influence species' migration success in response to climate change.

#### 5.1 Migration from the boreal forest to the tundra

Species migration from the boreal forest into the tundra may first be limited by the lack of soil and humus. For instance, on rocky outcrops where soil is absent, the establishment of trees is deemed impossible. Similarly, in areas where waterlogged conditions and low soil temperature combine to slow down the development of soils and to reduce humification rates, the establishment of tree species unadapted to these conditions may be hindered (Anderson, 1991).

Furthermore, with the projected climate warming the permafrost is expected to thaw at certain locations, enhancing the decomposition of soil organic matter and increasing the availability of nutrients (Euskirchen et al., 2006). These modifications could facilitate the

establishment of trees north of the treeline, causing a northern range extension of the boreal forest. Alternatively, deeper permafrost could restrict the drainage of melted water at the surface creating waterlogged conditions that may limit soil organic matter decomposition and nutrient availability, therefore preventing the establishment of species unadapted to these conditions. Thus, in areas where there is significant peat accumulation and underlying permafrost, only a few species such as eastern larch and black spruce could establish and thrive.

Nevertheless, where soil exists and permafrost is absent, the expected rise in summer temperatures at the transition zone between the tundra and the boreal forest could improve soil conditions which in turn could enhance seed germination and seedling growth, ultimately causing a rise in treeline. For example, in an Alaskan shrub tundra, Hobbie and Chapin (1998) found that the seed germination of 3 treeline species (*Betula papyrifera*, *P. glauca* and *P. tremuloides*) increased as a result of simulated global warming. Although the success of seed germination was attributed to an increase in air temperature, seedling growth was dependent on soil conditions, i.e., it was reduced in nutrient-poor or cold and wet soils, such as tussock or heath tundra.

However, contrary to Hobbie and Chapin (1998) who found that the growth of white spruce seedlings increased in response to simulated warming, Barber et al. (2000) and Lloyd and Fastie (2002) found a reduction in mature white spruce growth rate in response to warming. In these studies, the authors attributed this growth reduction to drought stress. Therefore, these different responses to warming between early and late life stages of white spruce emphasize that the response of a tree to any given environmental factors may vary throughout its life cycle and that this could have repercussions on its establishment, survival, and reproduction success. Thus, in the tundra and at the transition zone with the boreal forest, soil factors will likely play an important role throughout the development of trees following their establishment in new habitats. The distribution range of a species could therefore be constrained by a specific limiting phase of its life cycle.

In response to climate warming, tree species now occurring in the boreal forest are therefore susceptible to migrate northward where soil conditions allow, i.e., at or slightly north of the transition zone between the tundra and the boreal forest. However, as one moves further to the north, the lack of mineral soil and organic matter will prevent the establishment of trees and the development of forests, except along river banks and in depressions where soils may be well developed. Therefore, in eastern North America the area now occupied by the tundra will likely decrease because of the northward expansion of the transition zone between the tundra and the boreal forest.

#### 5.2 Migration from the temperate to the boreal forests

In the boreal forest, high soil moisture and low temperature are the major factors controlling nutrient cycling and forest productivity (Van Cleve et al., 1983a,b). Locally, permafrost may exacerbate the effects of high soil moisture and low temperature on nutrient cycling and forest productivity. In response to global warming, a combination of warmer soils and increased evapotranspiration may therefore enhance nutrient cycling and potentially increase forest productivity, and hence allow the establishment of more productive, southern tree species that requires higher supply of soil nutrients. However, in the northern part of the boreal forest, where discontinuous permafrost exists, deeper permafrost may restrict drainage of melted water at the surface, creating waterlogged conditions that may limit the establishment of species unadapted to these conditions. As a result, black spruce and larch stands will likely persist where waterlogged conditions prevail.

In response to altered climate, tree species not currently present in the boreal forest could establish on sites where soil conditions are favorable. Hence, the northern distribution limit of several temperate forest tree species could move north. For instance, the northern red oak (*Q. rubra*) is known to be relatively tolerant to drought conditions (Fekedulgen et al., 2003; Hartman et al., 2005). In northeastern North America, despite projected higher precipitation, soil moisture could decrease because of increased evapotranspiration. Hence, some parts of the boreal forest could become more favorable for the establishment of red oaks.

Studying the growth of sugar maples located at the deciduous-boreal forest ecotone, Barras and Kellman (1998) found that sugar maple seedlings were of broad tolerance and were present in all micro-habitats. The broad tolerance of the sugar maple to soil conditions was confirmed by Kellman (2004) in a transplantation experiment where the species' establishment in the boreal forests was successful, at least at the germination and seedling growth stage. Furthermore, according to Goldblum and Rigg (2005) the sugar maple had a great potential for increased growth rates at the transition zone between the deciduous and boreal forests under the predicted climate change. Thus, it seems that soil conditions found in the boreal forest will not constrain sugar maple germination and seedling establishment. Therefore, provided sufficient seed availability, projected increase in temperature and precipitation in northeastern North America could enhance the future status of the sugar maple at its northern limit and facilitate its range expansion northward in response to climatic change.

As shown with the northern red oak and the sugar maple, in response to climate change, improved soil conditions or broad tolerance to soil conditions may facilitate the migration and establishment in the boreal forest of tree species now typically occurring in the temperate forest. Other tree species, such as the red maple and the yellow birch, which distribution limits occur at or near the transition zone between the temperate and the boreal forest, could establish in the boreal forest in response to climate change. Therefore, the migration of temperate tree species within the area currently occupied by the boreal forest is locally probable. However, as shown above podzols of coniferous forest could hinder the establishment of nutrient-demanding species, such as sugar maple, or species associated with lime-rich soil, such as the eastern white cedar. Thus, while climate change has the potential to improve soil conditions for plant growth, plants will also have cope with soil properties inherited from slow pedogenic processes. These antagonistic forces are likely to slow down potential tree migration in response to climate change.

#### 5.3 Differential migratory response between northern and southern populations

As shown above, soil factors and processes are likely to be modified by climate change, and could facilitate the establishment of migrating tree species in the different forest biomes of northeastern North American. However, not only could climate change and subsequent soil modifications promote the northward expansion of tree species' distribution limits, but they may also allow the persistence of a species within the current limit of its distribution range. Indeed, as stated earlier, because of local adaptations southern and northern populations of a given species may respond differently to modification of soil factors or could respond to a different set of soil factors. Thus, local adaptations may be critical for allowing the establishment or the replacement of populations of a given species within the current limit of its distribution range.

Hence, provided climate and genetic adaptations allow, for a given species it can be hypothesized that, at the continental or regional scales, soil factors should not represent major constraints for the northward expansion of its populations located at the southern limit or at the center of its distribution range. Because over its range the species is locally present or abundant, one can assume that soils, at least locally, are suitable for the establishment of migrating populations. Similarly, for populations located at the northern limit of the species' distribution range, short-distance (e.g. <10 km) migration should be possible as soil factors do not vary much over these distances. However, long-distance (e.g. >100 km) migration could be hampered by soil factors that would prevent seed germination and seedling development. For example, despite probable favorable climate envelopes, it is unlikely that the sugar maple or the yellow birch will establish in the James Bay lowlands because of deep peat accumulation that creates waterlogged conditions unfavorable for the growth of these species. Similarly, the tundra, characterized by shallow or non-existing soils, is unlikely to be rapidly colonized by the tap-rooted jack pine despite more favorable climatic conditions. Thus, because occurrence of soil is a prerequisite for the establishment of trees, the relative importance of soil factors for successful migration should be high in the tundra. In contrast, in the boreal and temperate forests, as soils are already developed, the relative importance of soil factors for tree establishment could be lower. However, inherited soil characteristics such as low nutrient availability in podzols, and exposure to heavy metals in serpentine soils could locally restrict or slow down migration. In the boreal and temperate forests, other factors such as competition and disturbance regime could be as important as soil properties for tree establishment.

Climate change and altered soil factors and processes are thus highly susceptible to interact to influence the projected migration and establishment of tree species. However, although the importance of these factors in the distribution of plants species is widely accepted, elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$  and other biotic and abiotic factors could interact with climate and soil factors to further influence tree migration and establishment. Some of these factors could even prove more important than climate and soil for the migration and establishment of trees. The next section will give an insight of some of these factors and how they are susceptible to influence tree migration and establishment.

# 6.0 Differential responses of tree species to elevated CO<sub>2</sub> and tree migration as influenced by other biotic and abiotic factors

As shown in the previous section, soil factors could be determinant, at least locally, for the establishment and growth of several tree species during their northward migration. However, plants do not rely solely on climatic variables and soil resources for their growth. Atmospheric  $CO_2$  constitutes another essential substrate for plant growth and to which they respond differently according to species. Hence, projected increases in atmospheric  $CO_2$  could trigger different responses according to species, which could alter interspecific interactions and ultimately community composition.

As shown by several authors, plant growth responses to elevated  $CO_2$  vary depending on species (Spinnler et al., 2002; Körner, 2006). Indeed, in response to elevated  $CO_2$ , growth rates can increase, decrease or remain unchanged (Karnosky et al., 2003; Poorter and Navas, 2003; Nowak et al., 2004; King et al., 2005). Differences in genotypes (McDonald et al., 2002), competitive ability (McDonald et al., 2002), and environmental conditions - particularly nutrient (de Graaff et al., 2006) and water availability (Nowak et al., 2004) - can be responsible to this variation. Furthermore, in addition to changes in

growth rates, changes in the physiology and biochemistry of individual species under elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$  and altered climate is likely to affect biotic interactions, such as competition (Poorter and Navas, 2003), herbivory (Holton et al., 2003), pollination (Erhardt et al., 2005) and root–rhizosphere dynamics (Pregitzer et al., 2007). This can lead to shifts in the dominance of species, affecting their influence on ecosystem properties (Kröner, 2004; Whitham et al., 2006). As species exhibit wide variation in their individual responses to altered environmental conditions, competitive interactions are likely to change (Roumet, 2002; Mohan et al., 2004; Ward and Kelly, 2004). Hence, given the different species responses to  $CO_2$ , the direct effects of elevated  $CO_2$  will likely contribute to the species shifts already resulting from climate change (Parmesan, 2006). These species shifts have potentially larger consequences, because the responses of dominant forest species to elevated  $CO_2$  can cascade through the entire ecosystem, affecting soil microbial communities (Phillips et al., 2002; Chung et al., 2006), soil nutrient status, and the carbon stocking capacity of ecosystems.

Moreover, other biotic and abiotic factors could prove important to restrict tree establishment and species migration. First, specific local adaption may prevent the expected northward migration of tree species or populations caused by climate warming. At the continental scale, two of the most important local adaptations are that to cold and photoperiod that helps prevent frost damage (Heide, 1985; Skre, 2002). In northern latitudes, a long-day photoperiod ensures that growth will begin and terminate when frost vulnerability is low. Thus, northward migration of species or populations adapted to warmer temperatures and shorter photoperiods may be constrained because the short photoperiod required to break dormancy occurs when frost hazard in higher latitude is high. Therefore, despite improved climatic and soil conditions, the southern populations of a given species may not be able to migrate successfully.

Second, altered disturbance regime may also be important to promote or restrict the future distribution range of tree species. Disturbances, whether fires, insect outbreaks or windstorms, are acknowledged to temporarily alter ecosystem composition and functions, and to initiate ecological succession. Therefore, disturbances can favor or exclude a

particular species from an ecosystem. Hence, in conjunction with climate warming, altered disturbance regime could lead to the establishment of ecosystems in which composition and structure are radically different from ecosystems occurring prior to the alteration of the disturbance regime.

Third, habitat fragmentation and land use could also represent major constraints to tree migration and establishment. Indeed, in natural ecosystems cleared for human activities such as agriculture or urbanization, the remaining intact habitat fragments tend to be isolated from each other, increasing the distance a species must travel in order to find new suitable habitat and decreasing the probability of successful migration.

Fourth, in the absence of disturbance, competition for habitat resources such as light, water and nutrients could also constrain tree species migration and colonization of new habitat. Recent experimental and manipulation studies on the effect of raised temperatures (Hänninen, 1996; Epstein et al., 2004) or changed nutrient levels (Karlsson and Nordell, 1996; Shaver et al., 2001) have revealed the importance of the response of individual trees species to altered climate rather than wholesale community shifts. In this context, predicted climate change scenarios are expected to have profound effects on the competition between species and on their relative distribution across the landscape.

Fifth, suitable habitat for tree species will fluctuate greatly with climate change. Such large changes would also have significant effects on other users of the forest, such as pollinators and seed-dispersers. The inability of these associated organisms to cope with the projected climate change could jeopardize the plants species that rely on them for their pollination or their dispersal. Furthermore, altered climate could favor the establishment or population expansion of detrimental insect pest, such as the mountain pine beetle (*Dendroctonus ponderosae*) (Carroll et al., 2006), that could cause important damage to forest and limit future tree reproduction and migration in response to climate change.

Finally, the ease with which plants migrate northward as climate changes will depend, in part, whether immigrants find the mycorrhizal fungi and rhizosphere bacteria that they require (Perry et al., 1990). As mycorrhizae are known to enhance plant nutrient and water uptake (Eissenstat and Volder, 2005), it could be hypothesized that immigration of a given plant species onto a new site will be facilitated if it is accompanied with its associated mycorrhizal species. Some fungal species may migrate with their hosts, but many may not, for example, those species fruiting belowground and spreading slowly.

Therefore, it seems clear that the future northward migration of trees will not respond to a single biotic or abiotic factor. Rather, trees are likely to respond to complex interactions between climate variables - including increased atmospheric  $CO_2$ , soil factors and processes, genetic adaptations, disturbance regime, competition, associated pollinators and dispersers, and associated soil microorganisms.

#### 7.0 Conclusion

As plant species distribution is partly controlled by climatic variables such as annual average temperature and precipitation regime, the projected climate change is expected to modify the distribution range of tree species. Because tree species are likely to respond individually to altered climate, tree communities are also expected to be modified. Furthermore, as soil factors and processes are partly determined by climate variables, climate change is expected to alter soil properties. In turn, these soil modifications are likely to interact with altered climate variables to influence tree species distribution and community composition. Hence, tree species' response to the projected climate change is likely to be complex and nonlinear. According to Midgley et al. (2007), tree species responses to global warming may fall into one of four broad categories: local extinction, in situ persistence, in situ adaptation over generation, and migration. Thanks to long lifespan or broad environmental tolerance, in situ persistence may allow some tree species to remain present in the landscape long after suitable climatic or environmental conditions have changed. Although genetic adaptation may influence tree species response to altered environmental conditions (Davis and Shaw, 2001), rapid adaptation will be possible only for short-lived tree species that reproduce early in their life cycle. If tree community composition is to change in response to global warming and altered environmental conditions, two pathways are possible: *in situ* conversion, i.e., the replacement of dominant species by subdominant species, or migration. *In situ* conversion is likely to begin before immigrants establish and start to play a significant functional role. Yet, if the climate changes rapidly, and especially if climate change is accompanied by widespread disturbance, some species and their functions may be lost before those functions can be replaced. Currently it is not possible to tell what proportion of local, regional or global floras may persist or adapt to climate change in situ, but *in situ* conversion and migration will be necessary to maintain the functions of ecosystems.

At the continental or regional scales, if one does not consider other biotic or abiotic factors, soil factors should not represent major constraints for the northward shift of populations located at the southern limit or at the center of their distribution range. Because populations are already in place, one can assume that soils, at least locally, are suitable for the establishment of migrating populations. At some locations, however, unfavorable soil properties, such as waterlogged conditions, or soil characteristics inherited from pedogenic processes, such as podzolization, could preclude the establishment of migrating species not adapted to these conditions. For populations located at the northern limit of their distribution range, short-distance (e.g. <100 km) migration should be possible as soil factors do not vary much over these distances, while long-distance (e.g. >100 km) migration, however, could be constrained by soil factors that preclude seed germination and seedling establishment. However, for both short- and long-dispersal other factors such as disturbance regime and the concurrent migration of associated pollinators and dispersers, and associated soil microorganisms will also influence the migration and establishment of tree species in new habitats.

Because the presence of soil is a prerequisite for the establishment of trees, the absence of soil or its low development may be the most important factor constraining the establishment of trees in the tundra, along with climate variables and genetic adaptation. The relative importance of soil factors should thus be high in the tundra. In contrast, in the boreal and temperate forests where soils are already developed, soil relative

importance for tree establishment should be lower. Other factors, such as competition and disturbance regime should be as important for tree establishment. However, local soil conditions, such as low pH and waterlogged conditions, or pedogenic processes, such as podzolization, could also be important to restrict species migration and establishment in the boreal forest. Likewise, soil characteristics developed during pedogenic processes, such as podzolization, could hinder the establishment species. Thus, while climate change has the potential to improve soil conditions for plant growth, this forcing will have cope with irreversible soil properties inherited from pedogenic processes. These opposing forces are likely to hinder tree migration in response to climate change.

In conclusion, the migration of tree species is thus highly probable within the area currently occupied by the boreal and temperate forest, but will be restricted to the more favorable sites in the tundra because of the absence of extended soils. While the area covered by the boreal forest biome will in all likelihood decrease because of the northward expansion of the temperate forest biome and the constraints imposed by the tundra environment, the area covered by the temperate forest biome could remain the same, but show a poleward shift. However, in both biomes the fate of individual species remains uncertain and is dependent upon their response to complex interactions between climate variables, soil factors and processes, genetic adaptations, disturbance regime, competition, associated pollinators and dispersers, and associated soil microorganisms. Therefore, species are more likely to respond to climate change than whole biome. Moreover, some species, such as yellow-poplar (*Liriodendron tulipifera*) and pin oak (Q. palustris), which are currently occurring in the eastern US only, may migrate to southeastern Canada in response to global warming. Thus, new plant species assemblages are likely to emerge from climate change. However, questions remain to be answered, such as will the soils of the boreal forest be fertile enough to support the growth of more productive hardwood species? Reliable predictions of the fate of tree species communities, and thereby the policy and management choices of the future, will require a clear understanding of tree responses to a wide range of biotic and abiotic factors. Furthermore, human assistance may be needed if tree species are to realize their newly expanded, potential natural ranges.

#### References

Aber, J.D. and J.M. Melillo. 1991. Terrestrial ecosystems. Saunders College Publications, Philadelphia, PA.

Allen, T.F.H. and T.W. Hoekstra. 1990. The confusion between scale-defined levels and conventional levels of organization in ecology. Journal of Vegetation Science, 1: 5-12.

Ammer, C., R. Mosandl, and H. El Kateb. 2002. Direct seeding of beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) in Norway spruce (*Picea abies* [L.] Karst.) stands - Effects of canopy density and fine root biomass on seed germination. Forest Ecology and Management, 159: 59-72.

Anderson, J.M. 1991. The effects of climate change on decomposition processes in grassland and coniferous forests. Ecological Applications, 1: 326-347.

Atkin, O.K., E.J. Edwards, and B.R. Loveys. 2000. Response of root respiration to changes in temperature and its relevance to global warming. New Phytologist, 147: 141-154.

Atkin, R.K., G.E. Barton, and D.K. Robinson. 1973. Effect of root-growing temperature on growth substances in xylem exudates of *Zea mays*. Journal of Experimental Botany, 24: 475-487.

Barber, V.A., G.P. Juday, and B.P. Finney. 2000. Reduced growth of Alaska white spruce in the twentieth century from temperature-induced drought stress. Nature, 405: 668-673.

Barras, N. and M. Kellman. 1998. The supply of regeneration micro-sites and segregation of tree species in a hardwood/boreal forest transition zone. Journal of Biogeography, 25: 871-881.

BassiriRad H. 2000. Kinetics of nutrient uptake by roots: Responses to global change. New Phytologist 147: 155-169.

Beckage, B., B. Osborne, D.G. Gavin, C. Pucko, T. Siccama, and T. Perkins. 2008. A rapid upward shift of a forest ecotone during 40 years of warming in the Green Mountains of Vermont. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105: 4197-4202.

Béland, M. and Y. Bergeron. 1993. Ecological factors affecting abundance of commercial species advance growth in jack pine (*Pinus banksiana* Lamb.) stands of the boreal forest of northwestern Quebec. Forestry Chronicle. 69: 561–568.

Bérard, J.A. and M. Côté. 1996. Manuel de foresterie. Ordre des ingénieurs forestiers du Québec et Les Presses de l'Université Laval, Sainte-Foy.

Berg, B. and C. McClaugherty. 2007. Plant litter: Decomposition, humus formation, carbon sequestration. Springer, Berlin.

Bergeron, Y., M. Flannigan, S. Gauthier, and P. Lefort. 2004. Past, current and future fire frequency in the Canadian boreal forest: Implications for sustainable forest management. Ambio: 356-360.

Berner, R.A. 1992. Weathering, plants, and the long-term carbon cycle. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 56: 3225-3231.

Birks, H.J.B. and S.M. Peglar. 1980. Identification of *Picea* pollen of Late Quaternary age in eastern North America: A numerical approach. Canadian Journal of Botany, 58: 2043–2058.

Boone, R.D., K.J. Nadelhoffer, J.D. Canary and J.P. Kaye. 1998. Roots exert a strong influence on the temperature sensitivity of soil respiration. Nature, 396: 570-572.

Bowen, G.D. 1991. Soil temperature, root growth, and plant function. *Pages* 309-330 *In* Y. Waisel, A. Eshel, and U. Kafkafi (eds) Plant roots: the hidden half. Marcel Dekker, New York, NY.

Box, E.O., D.W. Crumpacker, and E.D. Hardin. 1999. Predicted effects of climatic change on distribution of ecologically important native tree and shrub species in Florida. Climatic Change, 41: 213-248.

Brady, N.C. and R.R. Weil. 2004. Elements of the nature and properties of soils. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.

Burns, R.M. and B.H. Honkala. 1990. Silvics of North America. Agriculture Handbook 654. U.S. Department of agriculture, Forest Service, Washington, D.C.

Caccianiga, M. and S. Payette. 2006. Recent advance of white spruce (*Picea glauca*) in the coastal tundra of the eastern shore of Hudson Bay (Québec, Canada). Journal of Biogeography, 33: 2120-2135.

Cannell, M.G.R. 1998. UK conifer forests may be growing faster in response to increased N deposition, atmospheric  $CO_2$  and temperature. Forestry, 71: 277–296.

Carroll, A.L., J. Régnière, J.A. Logan, S.W. Taylor, B.J. Bentz, and J.A. Powell. 2006. Impacts of Climate Change on Range Expansion by the Mountain Pine Beetle. Mountain Pine Beetle Initiative Working Paper 2006-14, Canadian Forest Service, Pacific Forestry Center.

Chapin, F.S. III. 1974a. Morphological and physiological mechanisms of temperature compensation in phosphate absorption along a latitudinal gradient. Ecology, 55: 1180-1198.

Chapin, F.S. III. 1974b. Phosphate absorption capacity and acclimation potential in plants along a latitudinal gradient. Science, 183: 521-523.

Chapin, F.S. III, G.R. Shaver, A.E. Giblin, K.J. Nadelhoffer, and J.A. Laundre. 1995. Responses of arctic tundra to experimental and observed changes in climate. Ecology, 76: 694-711.

Chapin, F.S. III, P.M. Vitousek, and K. Van Cleve. 1986. The nature of nutrient limitation in plant communities. American Naturalist, 127: 48-58.

Charman, D. 2002. Peatlands and environmental change. John Wiley & Sons Ltd., Chechester, UK.

Chuine, I., G. Cambon, and P. Comptois. 2000. Scaling phenology from the local to the regional level: Advances from species-specific phenological models. Global Change Biology, 6: 943-952.

Chung, H.G., D.R Zak, and E.A. Lilleskov.. 2006. Fungal community composition and metabolism under elevated CO2 and O3. Oecologia 147, 143–154.

Clark, J.S. C. Fastie, G. Hurtt, S.T. Jackson, C. Johnson, G.A. King, M. Lewis, J. Lynch, S. Pacala, C. Prentice, E.W. Schupp, T. Webb III, and P. Wyckoff. 1998. Reid's paradox of rapid plant migration – Dispersal theory and interpretation of paleoecological records. BioScience, 48: 13-24.

Clymo, R.S., J. Turunen and K. Tolonen. 1998. Carbon accumulation in peatland. Oikos, 81: 368-388.

Cox, P.M., R.A. Betts, C.D. Jones, S.A. Spall and I.J. Totterdell. 2000. Acceleration of global warming due to carbon-cycle feedbacks in a coupled climate model. Nature, 408: 184-187.

Coleman, D.C. and D.H. Wall. 2007. Faune: The engine for microbial activity and transport. *In* E.A. Paul (ed) Soil microbiology, ecology and biochemistry, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Academic Press, New York, NY.

Crill, P.M. 1991. Seasonal patterns of methane uptake and carbon dioxide release by a temperate woodland soil. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 5: 319-334.

Crill, P.M., K.B. Bartlett, R.C. Harriss, E. Gorham, and E.S. Verry. 1988. Methane Flux From Minnesota Peatlands. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 2: 371-384.

Danby, R.K. and D.S Hik. 2007. Responses of white spruce (*Picea glauca*) to experimental warming at a subarctic alpine treeline. Global Change Biology, 13: 437-451.

Davidson E.A., E. Belk, and R.D. Boone. 1998. Soil water content and temperature as independent or confounding factors controlling soil respiration in a temperate mixed hardwood forest. Global Change Biology, 4: 217–227.

Davidson, E.A. and I.A. Janssens. 2006. Temperature sensitivity of soil carbon decomposition and feedbacks to climate change. Nature, 440: 165-173.

Davis, M.B. 1983. Quaternary history of deciduous forests of eastern North America. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Gardens, 70: 550-563.

Davis, M.B. and R.G. Shaw. 2001. Range shifts and adaptive responses to quaternary climate change. Science, 292: 673-679.

Davis, M.B., R.W. Spear, and L.C.K. Shane. 1980. Holocene climate of New England. Quaternary Research, 14: 240-250.

Day, T.A., S.A. Heckathorn, and E.H. Delucia. 1991. Limitation of photosynthesis in *Pinus tadea* L. (loblolly pine) at low soil temperatures. Plant Physiology, 96: 1246-1254.

de Graaff, M.-A., K.-J. van Groenigen, J. Six, B. Hungate, and C. van Kessel. 2006. Interactions between plant growth and soil nutrient cycling under elevated CO<sub>2</sub>: a meta-analysis. Global Change Biology, 12: 2077-2091.

Delbart, N., G. Picard, T. Le Thoans, L. Kergoats, S. Quegan, I. Woodward, D. Dye and V. Fedotova. 2008. Spring phenology in boreal Eurasia over a nearly century time scale. Global Change Biology, 14: 1-12.

Diaz, S., J.P. Grime, J. Harris, and E. McPherson. 1993. Evidence of a feedback mechanism limiting plant response to elevated carbon dioxide. Nature 364: 616-617.

Diaz, H.F., M. Grosjean, and L. Graumlich. 2003. Climate variability and change in high elevation regions: Past, present and future. Climatic Change, 59: 1-4.

Domisch, T., L. Finér, J. Laine, and R. Laiho. 2006. Decomposition and nitrogen dynamics in peat soils from two climatic regions under different temperature regimes. European Journal of Soil Biology, 42: 74-81.

Drever, J.I. 1994. The effect of land plants on weathering rates of silicate minerals. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 58: 2325-2332.

Duchesne, L., R. Ouimet, and D. Houle. 2002. Basal area growth of sugar maple in relation to acid deposition, stand health, and soil nutrients. Journal of Environmental Quality, 31: 1676-1683.

Dyer, J.M. 1994. Implications of habitat fragmentation on climate change-induced forest migration. Professional Geographer, 46: 449-459.

Dyke, A.S. and V.K. Prest. 1987. Late Wisconsinan and Holocene history of the Laurentide ice sheet. Géographie Physique et Quaternaire, 41: 237-263.

Eissenstat, D.M. and A. Volder. 2005. The efficiency of nutrient acquisition over the life of a root. *Pages* 185-220 *In* H. BassiriRad (ed) Nutrient acquisition by plants: An ecological perspective. Springer, New York, NY.

Emanuel, W.R., H.H. Shugart, and M.P. Stevenson. 1985. Climatic change and the broad-scale distribution of terrestrial ecosystem complexes. Climatic Change, 7: 29-43.

Epstein, H.E., M.P. Calef, M.D. Walker, F.S. Chapin III, and A.M. Strafield. 2004. Detecting changes in arctic tundra plant communities in response to warming over decadal time scales. Global Change Biology, 10: 1325-1334.

Erhardt, A., H.-P. Rusterholz, and J. Stöcklin. 2005. Elevated carbon dioxide increases nectar production in *Epilobium angustifolium* L. Oecologia, 146: 311-317.

Ertsen, A.C.D., J.W. Frens, J.W. Nieuwenhuis, and M.J. Wassen. 1995. An approach to modelling the relationship between plant species and site conditions in terrestrial ecosystems. Landscape and Urban Planning, 31: 143–151.

Euskirchen, E.S., A.D. McGuire, D.W. Kicklighter, Q. Zhuang, J.S. Clein, R.J. Dargaville, D.G. Dye, J.S. Kimball, K.C. McDonald, J. M. Melillo, V.E. Romanovsky, and N .V. Smith. 2006. Importance of recent shifts in soil thermal dynamics on growing season length, productivity, and carbon sequestration in terrestrial high-latitude ecosystems. Global Change Biology, 12: 731-750.

Fekedulgen, D., R. R. Hicks, Jr., and J.J. Colbert. 2003. Influence of topographic aspect, precipitation and drought on radial growth of four major tree species in an Appalachian watershed. Forest Ecology and Management, 177: 409–425.

Fisher, R.F. and D. Binkley. 2002. Ecology and management of forest soils. 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, NY.

Flannigan, M.D., Y. Bergeron, O. Englelmark, and B.M. Wotton. 1998. Future wildfire in circumboreal forests in relation to global warming. Journal of Vegetation Science, 9: 469-476.

Flannigan, M., I. Campbell, M. Wotton, C. Carcaillet, P. Richard, and Y. Bergeron. 2001. Future fire in Canada's boreal forest: Paleoecology results and general circulation model – regional climate model simulations. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 31: 854-864.

Friedland, A.J. and E.K. Miller. 1999. Major-element cycling in a high-elevation Adirondack forest: Patterns and changes, 1986-1996. Ecological Applications, 9: 958-967.

Gamache, I. and S. Payette. 2004. Height growth response of tree line black spruce to recent climate warming across the forest-tundra of eastern Canada. Journal of Ecology, 92 : 835-845.

Gamache, I. and S. Payette. 2005. Latitudinal response of sub-arctic tree lines to recent climate changes in eastern Canada. Journal of Biogeography, 32: 849-862.

Giardina, C.P. and M.G. Ryan. 2000. Evidence that decomposition rates of organic carbon in mineral soil do not vary with temperature. Nature, 404: 858-861.

Gill, R.A. and R.B. Jackson. 2000. Global patterns of root turnover for terrestrial ecosystems. New Phytologist, 147: 13-31.

Gleason, H.A. 1926. The individualistic concept of the plant association. Bulletin of the Torrey Botanical Club, 53: 7-26.

Goldblum, D. and L.S. Rigg. 2005. Tree growth response to climate change at the deciduousboreal forest ecotone, Ontario, Canada. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 35: 2709-2718. Goulden, M.L., S.C. Wofsy, J.W. Harden, S.E. Trumbore, P.M. Crill, S.T. Gower, T. Fries, B.C. Daube, S.-M. Fan, D.J. Sutton, A. Bazzaz, and J.W. Munger. 1998. Sensitivity of boreal forest carbon balance to soil thaw. Science, 279: 214-217.

Groot, A., D.W. Carlson, R.L. Fleming, and J.E. Wood. 1997. Small openings in trembling aspen forest: Microclimate and regeneration of white spruce and trembling aspen. NODA/NFP Tech. Rep. TR-147. Natural Resources Canada, Canadian Forest Service, Great Lakes Forestry Centre, Sault Ste. Marie, ON.

Grossnickle, S.C. 2000. Ecophysiology of northern spruce species: The performance of planted seedlings. NRC Research Press, Ottawa, ON.

Hamann, A. and T. Wang. 2006. Potential effects of climate change on ecosystem and tree species distribution in British Columbia. Ecology, 87: 2773-2786.

Hampe, A. and R.J. Petit. 2005. Conserving biodiversity under climate change: The rear edge matters. Ecology Letters, 8: 461-467.

Hänninen, H. 1996. Effects of climatic warming on northern trees: Testing the frost damage hypothesis with meteorological data from provenance transfer experiments. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 11: 17-25.

Hansen, A.J., R.P. Neilson, V.H. Dale, C.H. Flather, L.R. Iverson, D.J. Currie, S. Shafer, R. Cook, and P.J. Bartlein. 2001. Global change in forests: Responses of species, communities, and biomes. BioScience, 51: 765-779.

Hansen, J., M. Sate, R. Ruedy, K. Lo, D.W. Lea, and M. Medina-Elizade. 2006. Global temperature change. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 103: 14288-14293.

Hartley, I.P., A. Heinemeyer, S.P. Evans, and P. Ineson. 2007. The effect of soil warming on bulk soil *vs.* rhizosphere respiration. Global Change Biology, 13: 2654-2667.

Hartman, J.P., D.S. Buckley, and T.L. Sharik. 2005. Differential success of oak and red maple regeneration in oak and pine stands on intermediate-quality sites in northern Lower Michigan. Forest Ecology and Management, 216: 77–90.

Heide, O.M. 1985. Physiological aspects of climatic adaptation in plants with special reference to high-latitude environments, *Pages* 1-22 *In* A. Kaurin, O. Junttila, and J. Nilsen, (eds.) Plant Production in the North. Proceedings of the Plant Adaptation Workshop, Tromsø, Norway, 4–9 September 1983. Norwegian University Press, Tromsø.

Hobbie, S.E. 1996. Temperature and plant species control over litter decomposition in Alaskan tundra. Ecological Monographs, 66: 503-522.

Hobbie, S.E. and F.S. Chapin III. 1998. An experimental test of limits to tree establishment in Arctic tundra. Journal of Ecology, 86: 449-461.

Hollingsworth, T.N., M.D. Walker, F.S. Chapin III, and A.L. Parsons. 2006. Scale-dependent environmental controls over species composition in Alaskan black spruce communities. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 36: 1781-1796.

Holton, M.K., R.L. Lindroth, and E.V. Nordheim. 2003. Foliar quality influences tree-herbivore parasitoid interactions: Effects of elevated CO2, O3, and plant genotype. Oecologia, 137: 233-244.

IPCC, 2007. Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Solomon, S., D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K.B. Averyt, M.Tignor and H.L. Miller (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.

Iverson., L.R., M.E. Dale, C.T. Scott, and A. Prasad. 1997. A GIS-derived integrated moisture index to predict forest composition and productivity in Ohio forests. Landscape Ecology 12: 331-348.

Iverson, L.R. and A.M. Prasad. 1998. Predicting abundance of 80 tree species following climate change in the eastern United States. Ecological Monographs, 68: 465-485.

Iverson, L.R. and A.M. Prasad. 2002. Potential redistribution of tree species habitat under five climate change scenarios in the eastern US. Forest Ecology and Management, 155: 205-222.

Iverson, L.R., A.M. Prasad, and M.W. Schwartz. 1999. Modeling potential future individual treespecies distribution in the eastern United States under a climate change scenario: A case study with *Pinus virginiana*. Ecological Modelling, 115: 77-93.

Jackson, S.T., J.T. Overpeck, T. Webb III, S.E. Keattch, and K.H. Anderson. 1997. Mapped plant-macrofossil and pollen records of late quaternary vegetation change in eastern North America. Quaternary Science Reviews, 16: 1-70.

Jacobson, G.L., Jr .1979. The palaeoecology of white pine (*Pinus strobus*) in Minnesota. Journal of Ecology, 67, 697-726.

Jenny, H. 1994. Factors of soil formation: A system of quantitative pedology. Dover Publications, Inc., New York, NY.

Johnson, L.C., G.R. Shaver, A.E. Giblin, K.J. Nadelhoffer, E.R. Rastetter, J.A. Laundre, and G.L. Murray. 1996. Effects of drainage and temperature on carbon balance of tussock tundra microsms. Oecologia, 108: 737-748.

Johnston, M. and T. Williamson. 2005. Climate change implications for stand yields and soil expectation values: A northern Saskatchewan case study. The Forestry Chronicle, 81: 683-690.

Johnstone, J.F. and F.S. Chapin. 2003. Non-equilibrium succession dynamics indicate continued northern migration of lodgepole pine. Global Change Biology, 9: 1401-1409.

Joshi, A.B., D.R. Vann, A.H. Johnson, and E.K. Miller. 2003. Nitrogen availability and forest productivity along a climosequence on Whiteface Mountain, New York. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 33: 1880-1891.

Joslin, J.D., M.H. Wolfe, and P.J. Hanson. 2000. Effects of altered water regimes on forest root systems. New Phytologist, 147: 117-129

Juice, S.M., T.J. Fahey, T.G. Siccama, C.T. Driscoll, E.G. Denny, C. Eagar, N.L. Cleavitt, R. Minocha, and A.D. Richardson. 2006. Response of sugar maple to calcium addition to northern hardwood forest. Ecology, 87: 1276-1280.

Karlsson, P.S. and K.O. Nordell. 1996. Effects of soil temperature on the nitrogen economy and growth of mountain birch seedlings near its presumed low temperature distribution limit. Ecoscience, 3: 183-189.

Karnosky, D.F., D.R. Zay, K.S. Pregitzer and 28 others. (2003) Tropospheric O3 moderates responses of temperate hardwood forests to elevated CO2: a synthesis of molecular to ecosystem results from the Aspen FACE project. Functional Ecology, 17: 289–304.

Kaspar, T.C. and W.L. Bland. 1992. Soil temperature and root growth. Soil Science, 154: 290-299.

Keeling, C.D., J.F.S. Chin, and T.P. Whorf. 1996. Increased activity of northern vegetation inferred from atmospheric CO2 measurements. Nature, 382: 146–149.

Kellman, M. 2004. Sugar maple (*Acer saccharum* Marsh.) establishment in boreal forest: Results of a transplantation experiment. Journal of Biogeography, 31: 1515-1522.

Kharuk, V.I., M.L. Dvinskaya, K.J. Ranson, and S.T. Im. 2005. Expansion of evergreen conifers to the larch-dominated zone and climatic trends. Russian Journal of Ecology, 36: 186-193.

King, J.S. M.E. Kubiske, K.S. Pregitzer, G.R. Hendrey, E.P. McDonald, C.P. Giardina, V.S. Quinn, and D.F. Karnosky. 2005. Tropospheric  $O_3$  compromises net primary production in young stands of trembling aspen, paper birch and sugar maple in response to elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$ . New Phytologist, 168: 623–635.

Knoepp, J.D. and J.M. Vose. 2007. Regulation of nitrogen mineralization and nitrification in Southern Appalachian ecosystems: Separating the relative importance of biotic *vs*. abiotic controls. Pedobiologia, 51: 89-97.

Knorr, W., I.C. Prentice, I.J. House, and E.A. Holland. 2005. Long-term sensitivity of soil carbon turnover to warming. Nature, 433: 298-301.

Kohler, M. and E.E. Hildebrand. 2003. Ion release in the C horizon of a forest soil triggered by carbonic acid. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science, 166: 184-190.

Körner, C. 2004. Through enhanced tree dynamics carbon dioxide enrichment may cause tropical forests to lose carbon. Philosophical Transaction of the Royal Society of London B Biological Science, 359: 493–498.

Kramer, P.J. and J.S. Boyer. 1995. Water relations of plants and soils. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.

Kruckeberg, A.R. 1954. The ecology of serpentine soils. III. Plant species in relation to serpentine soils. Ecology. 35: 267-274.

Kruckeberg, A.R. 1984. California serpentines: Flora, vegetation, geology, soils and management problems. University of California Press, Berkeley, CA.

Kullman, L. 1995. Holocene tree-limit and climate history from the Scandes Mountains, Sweden. Ecology, 76: 2490-2502.

Kullman, L. 1998. Tree-limit and montane forests in the Swedish Scandes: Sensitive biomonitors of climate change and variability. Ambio, 27: 312-321.

Kullman, L. 2001. 20<sup>th</sup> century climate warming and tree-limit rise in the southern Scandes of Sweden. Ambio, 30: 72-80.

Kullman, L. 2002a. Boreal tree taxa in the central Scandes during the Late-Glacial: Implications for Late-Quaternary forest history. Journal of Biogeography, 29: 1117-1124.

Kullman, L. 2002b. Rapid recent range-margins rise of tree and shrubs species in the Swedish Scandes. Journal of Ecology, 90: 68-77.

Kullman, L. 2004. Early Holocene appearance of mountain birch (*Betula pubescens* spp. *tortuosa*) at unprecedented high elevations in the Swedish Scandes: Megafossil evidence exposed by recent snow and ice recession. Arctic, Antarctic, and Alpine Research, 36: 172-180.

Landhäusser, S.M., R.W. Wein, and P. Lange. 1996. Gas exchange and growth of three arctic treeline tree species under different soil temperature and drought preconditioning regimes. Canadian Journal of Botany, 74: 686-693.

Larcher, W. 1995. Plant physiological ecology, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Springer, Berlin.

Lavigne, M.B., R. Boutin, R.J. Foster, G. Goodine, P.Y. Bernier, and G. Robitaille. 2003. Soil respiration responses to temperature are controlled more by roots than by decomposition in balsam fir ecosystems. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 33: 1744-1753.

Levin, S.A. 1992. The problem of pattern and scale in ecology. Ecology, 73: 1943-1967.

Likens, G.E., C.T. Driscoll, and D.C. Buso. 1996. Long-term effects of acid rain: Response and recovery of a forest ecosystem. Science, 272: 244-246.

Lipson, D.A., R.F. Wilson, and W.C. Oechel. 2005. Effects of elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$  on soil microbial biomass, activity, and diversity in a chaparral ecosystem. Applied Environmental Microbiology, 71: 8573–8580.

Lloyd, A.H. and C.L. Fastie. 2002. Spatial and temporal variability in the growth and climate response of treeline trees in Alaska. Climatic Change, 52: 481-509.

Lloyd A.H. and C.L.Fastie. 2003. Recent changes in treeline forest distribution and structure in interior Alaska. Ecoscience, 10: 176-183.

Loehle, C. 2000. Forest ecotone response to climate change: Sensitivity to temperature response functional forms. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 30: 1632-1645.

Lomolino, M.V., B.R. Riddle and J.H. Brown. 2006. Biogeography, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Sinauer Associates, Inc, Sunderland, MA.

MacDonald, G.M., J.M. Szeicz, J. Claricoates, and K.A. Dale. 1998. Response of the central Canadian treeline to recent climatic changes. Annals of the Association of American Geographers, 88: 183-208.

MacDonald, N.W., D.R. Zak, and K.S. Pregitzer. 1995. Temperature effects on kinetics of microbial respiration and net nitrogen and sulfur mineralization. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 59: 233-240.

Malcolm, J.R., A. Markham, R.P. Neilson, and M. Garaci. 2002. Estimated migration rates under scenarios of global climate change. Journal of Biogeography, 29: 835-849.

Malhi, S.S., W.B. McGill, and M. Nyborg. 1990. Nitrate loss in soils: Effect of temperature, moisture and substrate concentration. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 22: 733-737.

Marschner, H. 1995. Mineral nutrition of higher plants, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. Academic Press, London.

Martin, J.G. and P.V. Bolstad. 2005. Annual soil respiration in broadleaf forests of northern Wisconsin: Influence of moisture and site biological, chemical, and physical characteristics. Biogeochemistry, 73: 149-182.

McDonald, E.P., E.L. Kruger, D.E. Riemenschneider, and J.G. Isebrands. 2002. Competitive status influences tree-growth responses to elevated CO2 and O3 in aggrading aspen stands. Functional Ecology, 16: 792–801.

McHale, P.J., M.J. Mitchell, and F.P. Bowles. 1998. Soil warming in a northern hardwood forest: Trace gas fluxes and leaf litter decomposition. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 28: 1365-1372.

McKenney, D.W., J.H. Pedlar, K. Lawrence, K. Campbell, and M.F. Hutchinson. 2007. Potential impacts of climate change on the distribution of North American trees. BioScience, 57: 939-948.

McLachlan, J.S. and J.S. Clark. 2004. Reconstructing historical ranges with fossil data. Forest Ecology and Management, 197: 139–147.

McLachlan, J.S., J.S. Clark, and P.S. Manos. 2005. Molecular indicators of tree migration capacity under rapid climate change. Ecology, 86: 2088–2098.

McMichael, B.L. and J.J. Burke. 1998. Soil temperature and root growth. HortScience, 33: 947-951.

Melillo, J.M., J.D. Aber and J.F. Muratore. 1982. Nitrogen and lignin control of hardwood leaf litter decomposition dynamics. Ecology, 63: 621-626.

Melillo, J.M., A.D. McGuire, D.W. Kicklighter, B. Moore III, C.J. Vorosmarty A.L. and Schloss. 1993. Global climate change and terrestrial net primary production. Nature, 363: 234–240.

Midgley, G.F., W. Thuiller, and S.I. Higgins. 2007. Plant species migration as a key uncertainty in predicting future impacts of climate change on ecosystems: Progress and challenges. *Pages* 129-137 *In* J.G. Canadell, D.E. Pataki, and L.F. Pitelka (eds) Terrestrial ecosystems in a changing world. Springer, New York, NY.

MNDNR. 2003. Field Guide to the Native Plant Communities of Minnesota: The Laurentian Mixed Forest Province Minnesota Department of Natural Resources.

Mohan, J.E., J.S. Clark, and W.H. Schlesinger. 2004. Genetic variation in germination, growth, and survivorship of red maple in response to subambient through elevated atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>. Global Change Biology, 10: 233-247

Moore, T.R., J.A. Trofymow, B. Taylor, C. Prescott, C. Camiré, L. Duchesne, J. Fyles, L. Kozak, M. Kranabetter, I. Morrison, M. Siltanen, S. Smith, B. Titus, S. Visser, R. Wein, and S. Zoltai. 1999. Litter decomposition rates in Canadian forests. Global Change Biology, 5: 75-82.

Morin, A. and S. Payette. 1984. Recent expansion of tamarack at the tree line, northern Quebec. Canadian Journal of Botany, 62: 1404-1408.

Myneni, R.B., C.D. Keeling, C.J. Tucker, G. Asrar, and R.R. Nemani. 1997. Increased plant growth in the northern latitude from 1981 to 1991. Nature, 386: 698-702.

Neilson, R.P. 1995. A model for predicting continental-scale vegetation distribution and water balance. Ecological Applications, 5: 362-385.

Neilson, R.P., L.P. Pitelka, A.M. Solomon, R. Nathan, G.F. Midgley, J.M.V. Fragoso, H. Lischke, and K. Thompson. 2005. Forecasting regional to global plant migration in response to climate change. BioScience, 55: 749-759.

Nemani, R.R., C.D. Keeling, H. Hashimoto, W.M. Jolly, S.C. Piper, C.J. Tucker, R.B. Mynemi, and S.W. Running. 2003. Climate-driven increases in global terrestrial net primary production from 1938 to 1999. Science, 300: 1560-1563.

Nowak, R.S., D.S. Ellsworth and S.D. Smith. 2004. Functional responses of plants to elevated atmospheric CO2 – do photosynthetic and productivity data from FACE experiments support early predictions? New Phytologist, 162 : 253–280.

Oh, N.H. and D.D. Richter. 2004. Soil acidification induced by elevated atmospheric CO2. Global Change Biology, 10: 1936-1946.

Olszyk, D., C. Wise, E. VanEss, M. Apple, and D. Tingey. 1998. Phenology and growth of shots, needles, and buds of Douglas-fir seedlings with elevated  $CO_2$  and (or) temperature. Canadian Journal of Botany, 76: 1991-2001.

Ouimet, R. and C. Camiré. 1995. Foliar deficiency of sugar maple stands associated with soil cation imbalances in the Quebec Appalachians. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, 75: 169-175.

Ouimet, R., L. Duchesne, D. Houle, and P.A. Arp. 2001. Critical loads and exceedances of acid deposition and associated forest growth in the northern hardwood and boreal coniferous forest in Quebec, Canada. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution: Focus, 1: 119-134.

Overpeck, J.T, P.J. Bartlein, and T. Webb III. 1991. Potential magnitude of future vegetation change in eastern North America: Comparisons with the past. Science, 254: 692-695.

Paré, D. and Y. Bergeron. 1996. Effect of colonizing tree species on soil nutrient availability in a clay soil of the boreal mixedwood. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 26: 1022-1031.

Parmesan, C. 2006. Ecological and evolutionary response to recent climate change. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution and Systematics, 37: 637-669.

Payette, S. and L. Filion. 1985. White spruce expansion at the tree line and recent climatic change. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 15: 241-254.

Perry, D.A., J.G. Borchers, and S.L. Borchers. 1990. Species migrations and ecosystem stability during climate change: The belowground connection. Conservation Biology, 4: 266-274.

PeterJohn, W.T., J.M. Melillo, and S.T. Bowles. 1993. Soil warming and trace gas fluxes: Experimental design and preliminary flux results. Oecologia, 93: 18-24.

PeterJohn, W.T., J.M. Melillo, P.A. Steudler, K.M. Newkirk, S.T. Bowles, and J.D. Aber. 1994. Responses of trace gas fluxes and N availability to experimentally elevated soil temperature. Ecological Applications, 4: 617-625.

Phillips, R.L., D.R. Zak, W.E. Holmes, and D.C. White. 2002. Microbial community composition and function beneath temperate trees exposed to elevated atmospheric carbon dioxide and ozone. Oecologia, 131: 236-244.

Pidwirny, M. 2006. "Soil Pedogenesis". Fundamentals of Physical Geography, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. July 21<sup>st</sup> 2008. http://www.physicalgeography.net

Plante, A.F. 2007. Soil biogeochemical cycling of inorganic nutrients and metals. *In* E.A. Paul (ed) Soil microbiology, ecology and biochemistry,  $3^{rd}$  edition. Academic Press, New York, NY.

Poorter, H. and M.L. Navas. 2003. Plant growth and competition at elevated CO<sub>2</sub>: On winners, losers and functional groups. New Phytologist, 157: 175–198.

Pregitzer, K.S., R.L. Hendrick, and R. Fogel. 1993. The demography of fine roots in response to patches of water and nitrogen. New Phytologist, 125: 575-580.

Pregitzer, K.S. and J.S. King. 2005. Effects of soil temperature on nutrient uptake. *Pages* 277-310 *In* H. BassiriRad (ed) Nutrient acquisition by plants: An ecological perspective. Springer, New York.

Pregitzer, K.S., D.R. Zak, W.M. Loya, N.J. Karberg, J.S. King, and A.J. Burton. 2007. The contribution of root-rhizosphere interactions to biogeochemical cycles in a changing world. *In* Z.G. Cardon and J.L. Whitbeck (eds) The Rhizosphere: An Ecological Perspective. Elsevier Academic Press, Burlington, MA.

Pregitzer, K.S., J.S. King, A.J. Burton, and S.E. Brown. 2000. Responses of tree fine roots to temperature. New Phytologist, 147: 105-115.

Raich, J.W. and W.H. Schlesinger. 1992. The global carbon dioxide flux in soil respiration and its relationship to vegetation and climate. Tellus, Series B, 44:81-99.

Raisa, M. 1999. Response patterns of *Vaccinium myrtillus* and *V. vitis-idaea* along nutrient gradients in boreal forest. Journal of Vegetation Science, 10: 17-26.

Randlett, D.L., D.R. Zak, K.S. Pregitzer, and P.S. Curtis. 1996. Elevated atmospheric carbon dioxide and leaf litter chemistry: influences on microbial respiration and net nitrogen mineralization. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 60: 1571-1577.

Raulier, F. and P.Y. Bernier. 2000. Predicting the date of leaf emergence for sugar maple across its native range. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 30: 1429-1435.

Reich, P.B., D.F. Grigal, J.A. Aber, and S.T. Gower. 1997. Nitrogen mineralization and productivity in 50 hardwood and conifer stands on diverse soils. Ecology, 78: 335–347.

Reuss, J.O., B.J. Cosby, and R.F. Wright. 1987. Chemical processes governing soil and water acidification. Nature, 329: 27-32.

Rinnan, R., A. Michelsen, E. Bååth, and S. Jonasson. 2007. Mineralization and carbon turnover in subarctic heath soil as affected by warming and additional litter. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 39: 3014-3023.

Rizzo, B. and E. Wiken. 1992. Assessing the sensitivity of Canada's ecosystems to climatic change. Climatic Change, 21: 37-55.

Roberts, M.R. and L.J. Wuest. 1999. Plant communities of New Brunswick in relation to environmental variation. Journal of Vegetation Science, 10: 321-334.

Roumet, C., G. Laurent, G. Canivenc, and J. Roy. 2002. Genotypic variation in the response of two perennial grass species to elevated carbon dioxide. Oecologia, 133: 342-348.

Rustad, L.E. and I.J. Fernandez. 1998. Experimental soil warming effects on  $CO_2$  and  $CH_4$  flux from a low elevation spruce-fir forest soil in Maine, USA. Global Change Biology, 4: 597-607.

Savage K.E. and E.A. Davidson. 2001. Interannual variation of soil respiration in two New England forests. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 15: 337–350.

Schimel, J.P. and J. Bennett. 2004. Nitrogen mineralization: Challenges of a changing paradigm. Ecology, 85: 591-602.

Schmidt, I.K., S. Jonasson, G.R. Shaver, A. Michelsen, and A. Nordin. 2002. Mineralization and distribution of nutrients in plants and microbes in four arctic ecosystems: Responses to warming. Plant and Soil, 242: 93-106.

Schwartz, M.W. 1993. Modelling effects of habitat fragmentation on the ability of trees to respond to climatic warming. Biodiversity and Conservation, 2: 51-61.

Schwartz, M.W., L.R. Iverson, and A.M. Prasad. 2001. Predicting the potential future distribution of four tree species in Ohio, USA, using current habitat availability and climatic forcing. Ecosystems, 4: 568-581.

Schwarz, P.A., T.J. Fahey, and T.E. Dawson. 1997. Seasonal air and soil temperature effects on photosynthesis in red spruce (*Picea rubens*) saplings. Tree Physiology, 17: 187-194.

Shaver, G.R. and F.S. Chapin III. 1980. Response to fertilization by various plant growth forms in an Alaskan tundra: nutrient accumulation and growth. Ecology, 61: 662-675.

Shaver, G.R., M. S. Bret-Harte, M.H. Jones, J. Johnstone, L. Gough, J. Laundre, and F.S. Chapin III. 2001. Species composition interacts with fertilizer to control long-term change in tundra productivity. Ecology, 82: 3163-3181.

Simard, M., N. Lecomte, Y. Bergeron, P.Y. Bernier, and D. Paré. 2007. Forest productivity decline caused by successional paludification of boreal soils. Ecological Applications, 17: 1619-1637.

Skre, O., R. Baxter, R.M.M. Crawford, T.V. Callaghan, and A. Fedorkov. 2002. How will the tundra-taiga interface respond to climate change? Ambio, 31: 37-46.

Small, C.J. and B.C. McCarthy. 2002. Spatial and temporal variability of herbaceous vegetation in an eastern deciduous forest. Plant Ecology, 164: 37–48.

Spinnler, D., P. Egli and C. Körner. 2002. Four-year growth dynamics of beech-spruce model ecosystems under  $CO_2$  enrichment on two different forest soils. Trees - Structure and Function, 16: 423–436.

Spittlehouse, D.L. and R.J. Stathers. 1990. Seedling microclimate. Land Mange. Rep. 65, B.C. Min. For., Victoria, B.C.

SSSA. 2001. Glossary of Soil Science Terms. Soil Science Society of America, Madison.

Stathers, R.J. and D.L. Spittlehouse. 1990. Forest soil temperature manual. FRDA Rep. 130. Forestry Canada and British Columbia Ministry of Forests, Victoria, BC.

Steele, S.J., S.T. Gower, J.G. Vogel, and J.M. Norman. 1997. Root mass, net primary production and turnover in aspen, jack pine and black spruce forests in Saskatchewan and Manitoba, Canada. Tree physiology, 17: 577-587.

Stocks, B.J., M.A. Fosbers, T.J., Lynham, L. Mearns, B.M. Wotton, Q. Yang, J.-Z. Jin, K. Lawrence, G.R. Hartley, J.A. Mason, and D.W. McKenney. 1998. Climate change and forest fire potential in Russian and Canadian boreal forests. Climatic Change, 38: 1-13.

Sturm, M. C. Racine, and K. Tape. 2001. Increasing shrub abundance in the Arctic. Nature, 411: 546-547.

Sullivan, P.F. M. Martin Sommerkorn, H.M. Rueth, K.J. Nadelhoffer, G.R. Shaver and J.M. Welker. 2007. Climate and species affect fine root production with long-term fertilization in acidic tussock tundra near Toolik Lake, Alaska. Oecologia, 153:643–652.

Taiz, L. and E. Zeiger. 2006. Plant physiology, 4<sup>th</sup> edition. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, MA.

Targulian, V.O. and P.V. Krasilnikov. 2007. Soil system and pedogenic processes: Self-organization, time scale, and environmental significance. Catena, 71: 373-381.

Teskey, R.O. and T.M. Hinckley. 1981. Influence of temperature and water potential on root growth of white oak. Physiologia Plantarum, 52: 363-369.

Thomas, C.D., A. Cameron, R.E. Green, M. Bakkenes, L.J. Beaumont, Y.C. Collingham, B.F.N. Erasmus, M.F. de Siqueira, A. Grainger, L. Hannah, L. Hughes, B. Huntley, A.S. van Jaarsveld, G.F. Midgley, L. Miles, M.A. Ortega-Huerta, A.T. Peterson, O.L. Phillips, and S.E. Williams. 2004. Extinction risk from climate change. Nature, 427: 145-148.

Thompson, R.S., K.H. Anderson, and P.J. Bartlein. 1999. Atlas of relations between climatic parameters and distributions of important trees and shrubs in North America. U.S. Geological Survey Professional Paper 1650 A&B. Denver, CO. (http://pubs.usgs.gov/pp/1999/p1650-a/index.html)

Thorn, C.E., R.G. Darmody, J.C. Dixon, and P. Schlyter. 2001. The chemical weathering regime of Kärkevagge, arctic–alpine Sweden. Geomorphology, 41: 37-52.

Van Cleve, K., C.T. Dyrness, L.A. Viereck, J.F. Fox, F.S. Chapin III, and W. Oechel. 1983a. Taiga ecosystems in interior Alaska. Bioscience, 33:39-44.

Van Cleve, K., L. Oliver, R. Schlentner, L.A. Viereck, and C.T. Dyrness. 1983b. Producivity and nutrient cycling in taiga forest ecosystems. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 13: 747-766.

Van Cleve, K., W.C. Oechel, and J.L. Hom. 1990. Response of black spruce (*Picea mariana*) ecosystems to soil temperature modification in interior Alaska. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 20: 1530-1535.

Van Cleve, K. and J. Zasada. 1976. Response of 70-year-old white spruce to thinning and fertilization in interior Alaska. Candian Journal of Forest Research, 6: 145-152.

Vincent, J.-S. and V.K. Prest. 1987. The Early Wisconsinan history of the Laurentide ice sheet. Géographie Physique et Quaternaire, 41: 199-213.

Vitousek, P.M., J.R. Gosz, C.C. Grier, J.M. Melillo, and W.A. Reiners. 1982. A comparative analysis of potential nitrification and nitrate mobility in forest ecosystems. Ecological Monographs, 52: 155–177.

Voroney, R.R. 2007. The soil habitat. *In* E.A. Paul (ed) Soil microbiology, ecology and biochemistry, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Academic Press, New York, NY.

Walker, L.C. 1998. The North American forests: Geography, ecology, and silviculture. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.

Walther, G.-R., E. Post, P. Convey, A. Menzel, C. Parmesan, T.J.C. Beebee, J.-M. Fromentin, O. Hoegh-Guldberg, and F. Bairlein. 2002. Ecological responses to recent climate change. Nature, 416: 389-395.

Wan, X., J.J. Zwiazek, V.J. Lieffers, and M. Landhäusser. 2001. Hydraulic conductance in aspen (*Populus tremuloides*) seedlings exposed to low root temperature. Tree Physiology, 21: 691-696.

Wang, W.J., C.J. Smith and, D. Chen, D. 2004. Predicting soil nitrogen mineralization dynamics with a modified double exponential model. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 68: 1256–1265.

Ward, J.K. and J.K. Kelly. 2004. Scaling up evolutionary responses to elevated CO<sub>2</sub>: Lessons from *Arabidopsis*. Ecology Letters, 7: 427-440.

Watts, W.A. 1979. Late quaternary vegetation of central Appalachia and the New Jersey coastal plain. Ecological Monographs, 49: 427-469.

Webb, T. III. 1988. Eastern North America. *Pages* 385-414 *In* B. Huntley and T. Webb III (eds) Vegetation History. Vol. VII in Handbook of Vegetation Science, Kluwer Academic Publ., Dordrecht, The Netherlands.

Wickland, K.P. and J.C. Neff. 2008. Decomposition of soil organic matter from boreal black spruce forest: Environmental and chemical controls. Biogeochemistry, 87: 29-47.

Williams, M.A., C.W. Rice, and C.E. Owensby. 2000. Carbon dynamics and microbial activity in tallgrass prairie exposed to elevated  $CO_2$  for 8 years. Plant and Soil 227: 127-137.

Wilson, S.Mc.G., D.G. Pyatt, D.G., D.C. Malcolm, T. Connolly. 2001. The use of ground vegetation and humus type as indicators of soil nutrient regime for an ecological site classification of British forests. Forest Ecology and Management 140: 101-116.

Whitham, T.G., J.K. Bailey, J.A. Schweitzer and 14 others. 2006. A framework for community and ecosystem genetics: From genes to ecosystems. Nature Reviews Genetics. 7: 510-523.

Woodward, F.I. 1987. Climate and plant distribution. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, MA.

Zackrisson, O. and M.-C. Nilsson. 1992. Allelopathic effects by *Empetrum hermaphroditum* on seed germination of two boreal tree species. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 22: 1310-1319.

Zak, D.R., K.S. Pregitzer, J.S. King, and W.E. Holmes. 2000. Elevated atmospheric  $CO_2$ , fine roots and the response of soil microorganisms: a review and hypothesis. New Phytologist, 147: 201-222.

#### **Appendix I**

How to discriminate between the effects of climatic variables from those of soil factors on the establishment and growth of trees in response to climate change.

#### Greenhouse study

In order to discriminate between the possible influence of climatic warming from that of soil properties on the migration and establishment of trees, I propose to set up a greenhouse study in which seeds and seedlings of different tree species typical of the temperate and boreal forests are sowed or planted individually in pots containing soils representative of the different biomes found along a latitudinal gradient in eastern North America. For example, soils could be collected at regular intervals (e.g. every 5° of latitude) from the southern limit of the temperate deciduous forest (ca. 35°N) to the northern limit of the boreal forest (ca. 58°N). Then, the pots could be placed in several greenhouses in order to recreate different climatic regimes (i.e., warm and moist, warm and dry, cold and moist and cold and dry). If the pots stay long enough in the greenhouse, it should be possible to discriminate between the effects of climate from that of soil on the germination success and growth of the selected species in response to climate change.

#### Field study

A field-based study could also be set up to discriminate between the influence of climatic warming and soil properties on tree establishment and growth. For example, for a given species typical of the temperate forest, seeds and seedlings of different provenance (e.g. from the southern and the northern limit of its distribution) could be sowed and planted along two or three latitudinal transects. Sowing and planting locations could be located at the center of the species' distribution range, at the northern limit of its range, and then at 1 km, 5 km, 10 km, 50 km, 100 km, 200 km, and 500 km north of its actual range. Using sugar maple as a model, the transects would span from the deciduous to the coniferous forests, via mixed hardwood-softwood forest. Thus, it should be possible to discriminate between the possible effects of climatic variables from that of soil properties on the germination success and growth of the selected species in response to climate change.